Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: November 2, 2020 REVISED: December 17, 2020 ACCEPTED: December 27, 2020 PUBLISHED: February 2, 2021

# Superheavy dark matter from string theory

Rouzbeh Allahverdi,<sup>a</sup> Igor Bröckel,<sup>b,c</sup> Michele Cicoli<sup>b,c</sup> and Jacek K. Osiński<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Department of Physics and Astronomy, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque, NM 87131, U.S.A.

via Irnerio 46, 40126 Bologna, Italy

<sup>c</sup>INFN, Sezione di Bologna, viale Berti Pichat 6/2, 40127 Bologna, Italy E-mail: rouzbeh@unm.edu, igor.broeckel@bo.infn.it, michele.cicoli@unibo.it, jaksa@unm.edu

ABSTRACT: Explicit string models which can realize inflation and low-energy supersymmetry are notoriously difficult to achieve. Given that sequestering requires very specific configurations, supersymmetric particles are in general expected to be very heavy implying that the neutralino dark matter should be overproduced in a standard thermal history. However, in this paper we point out that this is generically not the case since early matter domination driven by string moduli can dilute the dark matter abundance down to the observed value. We argue that generic features of string compactifications, namely a high supersymmetry breaking scale and late time epochs of modulus domination, might imply superheavy neutralino dark matter with mass around  $10^{10}-10^{11}$  GeV. Interestingly, this is the right range to explain the recent detection of ultra-high-energy neutrinos by IceCube and ANITA via dark matter decay.

KEYWORDS: Strings and branes phenomenology, Supersymmetry Phenomenology

ARXIV EPRINT: 2010.03573



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup>Dipartimento di Fisica ed Astronomia, Università di Bologna,

# Contents

1	Introduction		
<b>2</b>	Branching scenario: a brief review	3	
3	Branching scenario and superheavy DM		
	3.1 Scenario with an epoch of modulus domination	5	
	3.2 Constraints from CMB	7	
4	A string model with an epoch of modulus domination	8	
	4.1 The setup	8	
	4.2 Moduli mass spectrum	9	
	4.3 Hidden sector configuration	10	
	4.4 Moduli couplings and decay rates	11	
	4.5 Consistency of the branching scenario	12	
<b>5</b>	5 Cosmology of the string model		
	5.1 Inflationary observables and DM abundance	13	
	5.2 Numerical analysis of cosmological evolution	19	
6	Conclusions	21	
A	Superheavy DM in a scenario with two moduli	22	
	A.1 Branching scenario with two epochs of EMD	22	
	A.2 A string model with two epochs of modulus domination	25	
	A.2.1 The setup	25	
	A.2.2 Moduli mass spectrum	26	
	A.2.3 Moduli couplings and decay rates	26	
	A.3 Inflationary observables and DM abundance	27	
	A.4 Numerical analysis of cosmological evolution	28	

# 1 Introduction

While there are various lines of evidence for the existence of dark matter (DM) in the universe [1], the nature of DM remains a major problem at the interface of cosmology and particle physics. Weakly interacting massive particles (WIMPs) have long been a promising candidate and the focus of most direct, indirect and collider searches. In an attractive scenario, called the 'WIMP miracle', the DM relic abundance is obtained via thermal freezeout in a radiation dominated (RD) universe for the nominal value of the DM annihilation rate  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle = 3 \times 10^{-26} \text{ cm}^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$ . This scenario, however, has been coming under increasing scrutiny by recent experiments, namely the Fermi-LAT results from observations of dwarf spheroidal galaxies [2] and newly discovered Milky Way satellites [3]. A recent analysis [4] has specifically ruled out thermal DM with a mass below 20 GeV in a model-independent way (unless there is P-wave annihilation or co-annihilation). Masses up to 100 GeV can be excluded if specific annihilation channels are considered.

The situation is different if the universe is not RD at the time of DM freeze-out [5]. This typically happens in non-standard thermal histories where the universe is not in a RD phase from inflationary reheating all the way to Big Bang nucleosynthesis (BBN) [6]. An important example is an epoch of early matter domination (EMD) driven by a component whose equation of state is the same as matter. This is a generic feature of early universe models arising from string theory constructions [7–9]. In this context, a string modulus is displaced from the minimum of its potential during inflation. Due to its long lifetime, the modulus dominates the energy density and gives rise to a period of EMD in the post-inflationary history. The modulus eventually decays and a RD universe is established prior to BBN. Various production mechanisms during EMD can yield the correct DM abundance for both  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle < 3 \times 10^{-26}$  cm<sup>3</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> and  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle > 3 \times 10^{-26}$  cm<sup>3</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> [10].

Furthermore, the DM relic abundance can be completely decoupled from  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle$  if its main source is direct production from the decay of the component that drives an EMD phase [11]. In this scenario, the relic abundance depends on the branching fraction for decay to DM (hence the 'branching scenario' [12]) and the yield from the decay of the matter-like component. Non-thermal production of supersymmetric DM via the branching scenario has been studied in explicit string theory constructions where the volume modulus drives an epoch of EMD just before the onset of BBN [13]. A successful realization along these lines seems to be challenging for two reasons. First, the branching fraction of the volume modulus to DM is such that the correct abundance can be obtained for DM ~  $\mathcal{O}(10)$  GeV. Second, the decay of the volume modulus typically produces dark radiation (DR) in addition to DM, and avoiding an excess of DR severely constrains the branching scenario [14].

However, in this work we shall show that the branching scenario could instead arise very generically in 4D string models with superheavy WIMPs. Several scenarios of supersymmetry breaking and inflation have already been realized in the context of string theory. Combining low-energy supersymmetry with successful inflationary model building is notoriously hard to achieve [15]. The main reason is that the requirement of obtaining density perturbations of the correct size tends to fix the inflationary scale at relatively high energies. In turn, masses of the supersymmetric particles are also generically pushed to large values, typically at an intermediate scale around  $10^{10}-10^{11}$  GeV. A possible way to reconcile inflation with low-energy supersymmetry is to sequester the visible sector from the source of supersymmetry breaking in the bulk of the extra dimensions. Sequestered models, however, require a very specific brane configuration and Kähler metric for matter fields [16, 17]. This solution therefore is not very generic. We note that statistical studies showed that high scale supersymmetry is a generic feature of the string landscape regardless of inflation [18, 19].

Though the thermal DM scenario is known to overproduce superheavy WIMPs [20], the DM abundance may be diluted by epochs of EMD driven by string moduli. Hence two generic features of string compactifications, high-scale supersymmetry breaking and late time epochs of modulus domination, can successfully accommodate superheavy WIMPs with a mass around  $10^{10}-10^{11}$  GeV. Incidentally, if such a DM candidate is unstable and has the right coupling to neutrinos, its decay into very energetic neutrinos could provide a tantalizing explanation of the ultra-high-energy cosmic rays recently observed by IceCube and ANITA<sup>1</sup> [21].

We will illustrate this general picture by presenting an explicit model that involves two periods of EMD. The first one is driven by inflaton oscillations at the end of which the inflaton mainly decays to DR in a hidden sector, and produces superheavy DM via its tiny coupling to the visible sector. A second stage of EMD is driven by the volume modulus, which is dominantly coupled to the visible sector and is lighter than the DM. As a result, this second EMD phase only dilutes the abundance of DM and DR produced in inflaton decay down to observationally acceptable values.

This paper is organized as follows. In section 2 we briefly review the branching scenario for DM production. In section 3 we discuss a successful framework for production of superheavy DM via the branching scenario. In section 4 we introduce an explicit string theory model for realizing this scenario. In section 5 we identify the allowed parameter space of this model for a successful inflation and a correct DM abundance, and we present numerical results for the post-inflationary evolution for a benchmark point. We conclude in section 6, and discuss generalized scenarios that involve more than one modulus in appendix A.

# 2 Branching scenario: a brief review

Let us consider a post-inflationary history that includes an EMD era driven by coherent oscillations or non-relativistic quanta of a long-lived scalar field  $\varphi$  with mass  $m_{\varphi}$  and decay width  $\Gamma_{\varphi}$ . The continuous decay of  $\varphi$  feeds radiation (assuming that decay products thermalize immediately) during the period that it dominates the energy density of the universe. The decay of  $\varphi$  completes when the Hubble expansion rate is  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\varphi}$ , at which time the universe enters a RD phase. The resulting reheat temperature is  $T_{\rm R} = (90/\pi^2 g_{*,\rm R})^{1/4} (\Gamma_{\varphi} M_{\rm P})^{1/2}$ , where  $g_{*,\rm R}$  is the number of relativistic degrees of freedom at  $T = T_{\rm R}$ .

The energy densities of  $\varphi$  and radiation, denoted by  $\rho_{\varphi}$  and  $\rho_{\rm R}$  respectively, and the number density  $n_{\chi}$  of DM particles  $\chi$  are found by solving the following system of Boltzmann equations:

$$\dot{\rho}_{\rm R} + 4H\rho_{\rm R} = \Gamma_{\varphi}\rho_{\varphi}, 
\dot{\rho}_{\varphi} + 3H\rho_{\varphi} = -\Gamma_{\varphi}\rho_{\varphi},$$

$$\dot{n}_{\chi} + 3Hn_{\chi} = \langle \sigma_{\rm ann}v \rangle \left(n_{\chi,\rm eq}^2 - n_{\chi}^2\right) + {\rm Br}_{\chi}\Gamma_{\varphi}n_{\varphi}.$$
(2.1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Notice that superheavy DM candidates have been claimed to arise also from the breaking of string GUT symmetries by Wilson lines [22]. The decay of these heavy states could also produce ultra-high-energy cosmic rays [23].

The first term on the right-hand side (r.h.s.) of the last equation accounts for DM annihilation and inverse annihilation from the thermal bath ( $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle$  denotes the thermallyaveraged annihilation/inverse annihilation rate). The second term accounts for direct production of DM from  $\varphi$  decay [24] (where  $Br_{\chi}$  is the number of DM particles produced per  $\varphi$  decay). Freeze-out/in of DM happens during the EMD epoch if  $T_{\rm f} > T_{\rm R}$ , where  $T_{\rm f} \simeq m_{\chi}/20$  in the case of freeze-out and  $T_{\rm f} \simeq m_{\chi}/4$  for freeze-in [25, 26].

Assuming that freeze-out/in production is subdominant, the main contribution to the DM relic density comes from direct production at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\varphi}$ , and the number density of DM particles at this time is given by:

$$n_{\chi} \simeq \operatorname{Br}_{\chi} n_{\varphi} = \frac{3\Gamma_{\varphi}^2 M_{\mathrm{P}}^2}{m_{\varphi}} \operatorname{Br}_{\chi}.$$
 (2.2)

The comoving number density of DM follows this expression, hence the name 'branching scenario' [11, 12], provided that residual annihilation of DM particles to the thermal bath is inefficient. This will be the case if  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle n_{\chi} < \Gamma_{\varphi}$ , where  $n_{\chi}$  is substituted from (2.2). Otherwise, partial annihilation will somewhat reduce the DM number density leading to the so-called 'annihilation scenario' of DM production [8, 27–29]. The annihilation scenario can only be successful if  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle > 3 \times 10^{-26}$  cm<sup>3</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, which happens to be the case for weak-scale Wino and Higgsino DM. For small values of  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle$ , as in the case of Bino DM or for  $m_{\chi} \gtrsim 100$  TeV, only the branching scenario can yield the correct DM abundance.

After normalizing  $n_{\chi}$  in (2.2) by the entropy density  $s = 2\pi^2 g_{*,R} T_R^3/45$  at  $T = T_R$ , the DM relic abundance in the branching scenario is found to be:

$$\frac{n_{\chi}}{s} = \frac{3T_{\rm R}}{4m_{\varphi}} \,\,{\rm Br}_{\chi}\,. \tag{2.3}$$

Here  $3T_{\rm R}/4m_{\varphi}$  is the yield factor that is related to dilution due to entropy released by  $\varphi$  decay. In order for the branching scenario to work, this must match the observed value:

$$\left(\frac{n_{\chi}}{s}\right)_{\rm obs} \simeq 4.2 \times 10^{-10} \left(\frac{1\,{\rm GeV}}{m_{\chi}}\right).$$
 (2.4)

A natural question is if the branching scenario can be successfully realized in explicit particle physics models of the early universe. This issue has been discussed in the context of type IIB string compactifications where  $\varphi$  is the volume modulus [13]. In this case, we have  $T_{\rm R}/m_{\varphi} \simeq (m_{\varphi}/M_{\rm P})^{1/2}$ . Also, for supersymmetric DM, three-body decays of  $\varphi$ result in a lower bound  ${\rm Br}_{\chi} \gtrsim \mathcal{O}(10^{-3})$ . Considering that  $T_{\rm R} \gtrsim 3 \,\text{MeV}$  (corresponding to  $m_{\varphi} \gtrsim 50 \,\text{TeV}$ ) is required for BBN, (2.3) and (2.4) imply that the correct DM abundance can be obtained for  $m_{\chi} \lesssim \mathcal{O}(10) \,\text{GeV}$ . Moreover, avoiding excessive production of DR, which typically accompanies DM production in string compactifications [30–33], seems to favor the annihilation scenario [14].

# 3 Branching scenario and superheavy DM

In this section we lay down a framework for production of superheavy DM via the branching scenario. To overcome the challenges mentioned in section 2, we invoke two epochs of EMD

driven by the inflaton and a modulus field respectively, as in generic string models. We also consider constraints from the cosmic microwave background (CMB) on such a scenario. In section 4 we shall present an explicit type IIB string model that successfully realizes this scenario (see also appendix A for another explicit string model which realizes this scenario with an additional epoch of moduli domination).

#### 3.1 Scenario with an epoch of modulus domination

The scenario we consider involves two periods of EMD driven by the inflaton  $\sigma$  and a modulus field  $\phi$  in succession. Both of these fields behave as the field  $\varphi$  described in section 2. The inflaton  $\sigma$  is responsible for inflation at the end of which the Hubble expansion rate is  $H_{\text{inf}}$ . The inflaton mass at the minimum of its potential is  $m_{\sigma}$  and its couplings to the visible and hidden sectors are  $c_{\text{vis}}/M_{\text{P}}$  and  $c_{\text{hid}}/M_{\text{P}}$  respectively where  $c_{\text{vis}} \ll c_{\text{hid}}$ . We will also assume that there is no stable non-relativistic particle in the hidden sector, so that the inflaton decay into hidden sector degrees of freedom just produces DR. Therefore, the inflaton decay rate into DR dominates over the one into visible sector particles since  $\Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{DR}} \simeq c_{\text{hid}}^2 m_{\sigma}^3/M_{\text{P}}^2 \gg \Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{vis}} \simeq c_{\text{vis}}^2 m_{\sigma}^3/M_{\text{P}}^2$ . We will also denote the total inflaton decay width as  $\Gamma_{\sigma} = \Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{vis}} + \Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{DR}}$ .

The modulus  $\phi$  has mass  $m_{\phi} < m_{\sigma}$ . Its coupling to the visible sector is  $d_{\rm vis}/M_{\rm P}$ , while its coupling to the hidden sector is  $d_{\rm hid}/M_{\rm P}$  with  $d_{\rm vis} \gg d_{\rm hid}$ . We will assume again that the modulus decay into the hidden sector produces just DR. This gives  $\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm vis} \simeq d_{\rm vis}^2 m_{\phi}^3/M_{\rm P}^2 \gg$  $\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm DR} \simeq d_{\rm hid}^2 m_{\phi}^3/M_{\rm P}^2$ . The total modulus decay width is instead  $\Gamma_{\phi} = \Gamma_{\phi \to \rm vis} + \Gamma_{\phi \to \rm DR}$ . We assume that  $m_{\phi} < m_{\chi}$  so that  $\phi$  decay to DM is kinematically forbidden. The modulus acquires a displacement  $\phi_0$  from the minimum of its potential during inflation.

Below, we summarize the important stages of the post-inflationary history in this scenario in chronological order:

- 1.  $\Gamma_{\sigma} \lesssim H < H_{\text{inf}}$ : The universe is in an EMD phase driven by inflaton oscillations about the minimum of its potential.  $\phi$  also starts oscillating at this stage and  $\rho_{\phi} = (\phi_0/M_{\text{P}})^2 \rho_{\sigma}$ . The inflaton decay completes at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\sigma}$  and mainly populates the hidden sector.
- 2.  $H_{\rm D} \lesssim H < \Gamma_{\sigma}$ : The universe is in a RD phase at this stage. The modulus oscillations behave like matter, and hence  $\rho_{\phi}$  is redshifted more slowly than  $\rho_{\rm R}$ . As a result,  $\phi$ starts to dominate at  $H_{\rm D} \simeq (\phi_0/M_{\rm P})^4 \Gamma_{\sigma}$ , which is the onset of a second phase of EMD.
- 3.  $\Gamma_{\phi} \lesssim H < H_{\rm D}$ : The universe is in a modulus-driven EMD epoch during this stage. The modulus decay completes when the Hubble expansion rate is  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi}$  and reheats the visible sector. This results in the formation of a RD universe prior to the onset of BBN.

The inflaton decay to the visible and hidden sectors produces DM and DR respectively. Given that  $m_{\chi} > m_{\phi}$ , the modulus decay dilutes both abundances and reproduces some amount of DR in the hidden sector. The number density of DM particles directly produced by the inflaton decay at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi}$  is:

$$n_{\chi} \simeq n_{\sigma} \operatorname{Br}_{\chi} \left(\frac{a_{\sigma}}{a_{\mathrm{D}}}\right)^3 \left(\frac{a_{\mathrm{D}}}{a_{\phi}}\right)^3,$$
 (3.1)

where  $n_{\sigma} = 3\Gamma_{\sigma}^2 M_{\rm P}^2/m_{\sigma}$  is the inflaton number density at the end of stage 1,  $(a_{\sigma}/a_{\rm D})^3 = (H_{\rm D}/\Gamma_{\sigma})^{3/2}$  is the number density redshift during stage 2, and  $(a_{\rm D}/a_{\phi})^3 = (\Gamma_{\phi}/H_{\rm D})^2$  is the number density redshift during stage 3.

If DM is the lightest R-parity odd particle in the visible sector, we have:

$$\operatorname{Br}_{\chi} \simeq \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \mathrm{vis}}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \operatorname{Br}_{\mathrm{vis,odd}}.$$
 (3.2)

The first factor on the r.h.s. of this expression is the fraction of  $\sigma$  quanta that decay to the visible sector. The second factor is the ratio of the number of *R*-parity odd particles (which subsequently decay to DM) to the total number of particles in the visible sector produced per  $\sigma$  decay. In the explicit example that we discuss later, the  $\sigma$  decay into the visible sector mainly occurs through two-body decays to gauge fields. Two-body decays to *R*-parity odd particles are highly suppressed, but they are produced via three-body decays including one gauge field and two gauginos resulting in  $Br_{vis,odd} \simeq 10^{-3}$  (which is essentially a phase space factor) [12].

Therefore, after normalizing  $n_{\chi}$  by the entropy density s, we find:

$$\frac{n_{\chi}}{s} \simeq \frac{3}{4} \times 10^{-3} \frac{1}{Y_{\phi}^2} \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{vis}}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \frac{\Gamma_{\phi}}{\Gamma_{\phi \to \text{vis}}} \frac{T_{\text{R}}}{m_{\sigma}}, \qquad (3.3)$$

where:

$$T_{\rm R} = \left(\frac{90}{\pi^2 g_{*,\rm R}} \, \frac{\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm vis}}{\Gamma_{\phi}}\right)^{1/4} \sqrt{\Gamma_{\phi} M_{\rm P}} \,, \tag{3.4}$$

with  $g_{*,\mathrm{R}}$  denoting the number of relativistic degrees of freedom in the visible sector at  $T = T_{\mathrm{R}}$ , and  $Y_{\phi} \equiv \phi_0/M_{\mathrm{P}}$ .

Regarding DR, its energy density at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi}$  is:

$$\rho_{\rm DR} \simeq \rho_{\sigma} \, \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \left(\frac{a_{\sigma}}{a_{\rm D}}\right)^4 \left(\frac{a_{\rm D}}{a_{\phi}}\right)^4 + \rho_{\phi} \, \frac{\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\phi}} \,, \tag{3.5}$$

where  $\rho_{\sigma} \simeq 3\Gamma_{\sigma}^2 M_{\rm P}^2$ ,  $(a_{\sigma}/a_{\rm D})^4 = (H_{\rm D}/\Gamma_{\sigma})^2$  is the energy density redshift during stage 2,  $(a_{\rm D}/a_{\phi})^4 = (\Gamma_{\phi}/H_{\rm D})^{8/3}$  is the energy density redshift during stage 3, and  $\rho_{\phi} \simeq 3\Gamma_{\phi}^2 M_{\rm P}^2$ . Hence, the final fractional energy density of DR is given by:

$$\frac{\rho_{\rm DR}}{\rho_{\rm R}} \simeq \frac{1}{Y_{\phi}^{8/3}} \left(\frac{\Gamma_{\phi}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}}\right)^{2/3} \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \frac{\Gamma_{\phi}}{\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm vis}} + \frac{\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm vis}} \,. \tag{3.6}$$

This ratio must be small enough to satisfy the observational constraints on the DR abundance.

# 3.2 Constraints from CMB

Inflation is the dominant paradigm for generating the almost scale-invariant perturbations. The number of e-foldings between the time when perturbations of a given wavelength exit the horizon and the end of inflation depends on the scale of inflation as well as the postinflationary thermal history. One or more periods of EMD change the number of e-foldings from that in a standard thermal history.

In the scenario discussed in section 3.1, the number of e-foldings of inflation between the time when the pivot scale  $k_* = 0.05 \text{ Mpc}^{-1}$  left the horizon and the end of inflation can be written as [34, 35]:

$$N_{\rm e} \simeq 57 + \frac{1}{4} \ln r - \frac{1}{4} N_{\rm reh} - \frac{1}{4} N_{\phi}, \qquad (3.7)$$

where r is the tensor-to-scalar ratio and:

$$N_{\rm reh} \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( \frac{H_{\rm inf}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \right) ,$$
$$N_{\phi} \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( \frac{H_{\rm D}}{\Gamma_{\phi}} \right) \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( Y_{\phi}^4 \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma}}{\Gamma_{\phi}} \right) .$$
(3.8)

Here  $N_{\rm reh}$  and  $N_{\phi}$  denote the duration of EMD phases from inflationary reheating and modulus domination (stages 1 and 3 above) respectively. This results in:

$$N_{\rm e} \simeq 57 + \frac{1}{4} \ln r - \frac{1}{6} \ln \left( Y_{\phi}^4 \frac{H_{\rm inf}}{\Gamma_{\phi}} \right).$$
 (3.9)

In important universality classes of inflation, the scalar spectral index  $n_s$  is related to  $N_e$  through a simple relation [36]:

$$n_{\rm s} = 1 - \frac{a}{N_{\rm e}} \,.$$
 (3.10)

For example, in the Starobinsky model and Higgs inflation, as well as the specific model of string inflation that we will discuss later, a = 2. This then leads to:

$$N_{\rm e} = \frac{2}{1 - n_{\rm s}} \,. \tag{3.11}$$

This implies that:

$$N_{\rm e} \gtrsim \frac{2}{1 - n_{\rm s,min}},\tag{3.12}$$

where  $n_{\rm s,min}$  is the minimum value in the  $2\sigma$  region allowed by Planck data [37]. For a given model of inflation where  $H_{\rm inf}$  is known, this in turn sets an upper bound on  $Y_{\phi}^4 \Gamma_{\phi}^{-1}$  through (3.9).

On the other hand, for known inflaton parameters  $m_{\sigma}$  and  $\Gamma_{\sigma}$ , (3.3) and (3.6) result in a lower bound on  $Y_{\phi}^4 \Gamma_{\phi}^{-1}$  in order not to overproduce DM and DR in our scenario.

Therefore, obtaining the correct abundance of DM (while avoiding an excessive production of DR) and getting an acceptable value of  $n_s$  constrain the epoch of modulus domination in opposite ways.<sup>2</sup> This can be understood intuitively as follows. While diluting the abundance of DM and DR produced from inflaton decay to acceptable levels requires a long enough bout of modulus domination, satisfying the lower bound on  $n_{\rm s}$ limits the duration of that period from above.

#### 4 A string model with an epoch of modulus domination

In this section we shall present an explicit string model which successfully realizes inflation and superheavy neutralino DM via the branching scenario with an epoch of modulus domination.

# 4.1 The setup

We consider a type IIB model with 3 Kähler moduli  $T_i = \tau_i + ic_i$ , i = 1, ..., 3 and a Calabi-Yau volume of the form:

$$\mathcal{V} = \tau_{\rm big}^{3/2} - \tau_{\rm vis}^{3/2} - \tau_{\rm inf}^{3/2} \,. \tag{4.1}$$

The visible sector is realized via a stack of D7-branes wrapped around the 4-cycle whose volume is controlled by  $\tau_{\rm vis}$ , while inflation is driven by the modulus  $\tau_{\rm inf}$  as in Kähler moduli inflation [39]. A hidden sector lives instead on a stack of D7-branes wrapped around the 4-cycle whose volume is given by  $\tau_{\rm inf}$ .

The structure of the effective supergravity theory is determined by the Kähler potential K and the superpotential W. K is given by:

$$K = -2\ln\left(\mathcal{V} + \frac{\xi}{2g_s^{3/2}}\right),\tag{4.2}$$

where  $g_s$  is the string coupling and  $\xi$  is an  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  coefficient which controls  $\alpha'$  corrections [40] beyond the tree-level expression. W instead reads:

$$W = W_0 + A_{\rm vis} e^{-a_{\rm vis}T_{\rm vis}} + A_{\rm inf} e^{-a_{\rm inf}T_{\rm inf}}, \qquad (4.3)$$

where  $W_0 \sim \mathcal{O}(10\text{--}100)$  is the tree-level contribution, while the terms proportional to  $A_{\text{vis}}$  and  $A_{\text{inf}}$  are non-perturbative effects [41] (all A's and a's are expected to be  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  constants).

Moduli stabilization produces a typical LVS minimum [42] at exponentially large volume in string units,  $\mathcal{V} \simeq \tau_{\rm big}^{3/2} \sim e^{1/g_s}$ , while the two blow-up modes are fixed at smaller values  $\tau_{\rm vis} \sim \tau_{\rm inf} \sim 1/g_s \sim \mathcal{O}(10)$ , where we take the string coupling in the perturbative regime  $g_s \lesssim 0.1$ . Notice that  $\tau_{\rm vis}$  sets the value of the visible sector gauge coupling  $\alpha_{\rm vis}^{-1} = 4\pi g_{\rm vis}^{-2} = \tau_{\rm vis} \sim \mathcal{O}(10)$  which turns out to be in the appropriate phenomenological regime.

Moduli stabilization proceeds as follows: at leading order in a  $1/\mathcal{V}$  expansion, nonperturbative corrections to W combined with  $\alpha'$  corrections to K stabilize  $\mathcal{V}$ ,  $\tau_{\text{vis}}$ ,  $c_{\text{vis}}$ ,  $\tau_{\text{inf}}$ 

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ The implications of CMB constraints for non-thermal DM in low-scale supersymmetry has been studied in [38].

and  $c_{\text{inf}}$ , leaving 1 flat direction parameterized by the axion  $c_{\text{big}}$ . This axion turns out to be ultra-light since it receives a tiny mass due to additional  $T_{\text{big}}$ -dependent non-perturbative corrections to W. Thus  $c_{\text{big}}$  plays the role of hidden sector dark radiation. This system admits a non-supersymmetric AdS minimum which can however be uplifted to dS via several possible mechanisms (anti D3-branes [45], T-branes [46], non-perturbative effects at singularities [47], non-zero F-terms of the complex structure moduli [48]). Let us finally mention that, strictly speaking,  $\tau_{\text{vis}}$  cannot be fixed by instantons due to the interplay between chirality and non-perturbative effects [44]. A way-out is to consider 2 intersecting blow-up cycles  $\tau_{\text{vis},1}$  and  $\tau_{\text{vis},2}$ , where one is fixed by a non-perturbative contribution to Was in (4.3) and the other by perturbative corrections to K as in [43]. However this detail does not affect the phenomenological implications of our model since both  $\tau_{\text{vis},1}$  and  $\tau_{\text{vis},2}$ would be heavy spectator fields.

#### 4.2 Moduli mass spectrum

The determination of the moduli mass spectrum and couplings to both visible and hidden sector fields requires first to go to canonically normalized fields. Following the notation of section 3, we will denote them as: (i)  $\sigma$  for  $\tau_{inf}$  since this modulus plays the role of the inflaton; (ii)  $\phi$  for  $\tau_{big}$  since this modulus will give rise to an EMD epoch after the end of inflation; and (iii)  $a_{DR}$  for the closed string axion  $c_{big}$  which behaves as dark radiation. Defining:

$$\epsilon \equiv \frac{W_0}{\mathcal{V}} \ll 1 \quad \text{and} \quad \kappa \equiv \frac{g_s}{8\pi} \ll 1,$$
(4.4)

the mass spectrum of the relevant moduli around the minimum becomes [49, 50] (see [51] for the correct normalization factor  $\kappa$ ):

$$m_{\sigma}^{2} \simeq \kappa \epsilon^{2} (\ln \epsilon)^{2} M_{\rm P}^{2}$$

$$m_{\phi}^{2} \simeq \frac{\epsilon m_{\sigma}^{2}}{g_{s}^{3/2} W_{0} |(\ln \epsilon)^{3}|} \ll m_{\sigma}^{2} \quad \text{for} \quad \epsilon \ll 1$$

$$m_{a_{\rm DR}}^{2} \simeq \kappa e^{-2\mathcal{V}^{2/3}} M_{\rm P}^{2} \sim 0. \qquad (4.5)$$

This setup allows to realize Kähler moduli inflation [39] where the inflaton is  $\sigma$  since this modulus becomes much lighter than  $H \simeq m_{\phi}$  as soon as it is displaced from its minimum.  $\tau_{\rm vis}$ ,  $c_{\rm vis}$ , and  $c_{\rm inf}$  are heavy spectator fields which do not get displaced during inflation since their mass is of the same order of the mass of  $\sigma$  around the minimum, and so it is much larger than H. On the other hand, all the other moduli get displaced from their minimum during inflation. We shall focus just on  $\phi$  since the axion  $a_{\rm DR}$  remains almost massless and behaves as a source of extra dark radiation. We shall also denote the displacement of the canonically normalized light Kähler modulus as  $\phi_0 = Y_{\phi} M_{\rm P}$ . Explicit computations have shown that  $Y_{\phi} \simeq 0.01$ –0.1 [9]. Due to this displacement during inflation,  $\phi$  gives rise to a period of modulus domination. Moreover supersymmetry is broken due to non-zero F-terms of the Kähler moduli which generate a gravitino mass  $m_{3/2}$  together with gaugino and scalar masses of order [52]:

$$m_{3/2} = \sqrt{\kappa} \,\epsilon \, M_{\rm P} \,, \qquad m_0 \simeq M_{1/2} \simeq \frac{m_{3/2}}{|\ln \epsilon|} \,.$$
 (4.6)

Taking the neutralino DM mass of the same order as the soft terms,  $m_{\chi} \simeq m_0 \simeq M_{1/2}$ , we realize that:

$$m_{\phi}^2 \simeq \frac{\epsilon \left|\ln \epsilon\right|}{g_s^{3/2} W_0} m_{\chi}^2 \ll m_{\chi}^2 \quad \text{for} \quad \epsilon \ll 1 \,, \tag{4.7}$$

which ensures that DM cannot be reproduced from the decay of the light modulus  $\phi$ .

Notice that in order to avoid any cosmological moduli problem, the mass of  $\phi$  has to be  $m_{\phi} \gtrsim \mathcal{O}(50)$  TeV. Using (4.5) and setting  $g_s \simeq 0.1$  and  $1 \lesssim W_0 \lesssim 100$ , this gives the bound  $5 \times 10^{-9} - 10^{-8} \lesssim \epsilon \ll 1$  which, when translated in terms of the overall volume, becomes  $1 \ll \mathcal{V} \lesssim 10^8 - 5 \times 10^9$ . This, in turn, produces a scenario of superheavy DM since it sets a lower bound on the DM mass of order  $m_{\chi} \gtrsim 10^{10} - 10^{11}$  GeV. As we shall see in the section 5, values of  $\mathcal{V}$  below  $10^8 - 5 \times 10^9$  are also required to generate, during inflation, the observed value of the amplitude of the density perturbations.

#### 4.3 Hidden sector configuration

Let us comment a bit more on the configuration of the hidden sector D7-stack wrapping  $\tau_{inf}$ . This has to provide a non-perturbative contribution to the superpotential which generates the inflationary potential, and be such that the inflaton decay into the hidden sector produces just relativistic degrees of freedom without additional contributions to the DM abundance. This dark radiation component is subsequently diluted by the decay of the lightest modulus. If the hidden sector is a supersymmetric  $SU(N_c)$  theory with  $N_f$  flavors, it would confine if  $N_f < N_c$ . The corresponding scale of strong dynamics  $\Lambda$  can be shown to be above the inflaton mass,  $m_{\sigma} < \Lambda$  [49], and so  $\sigma$  cannot decay into glueballs (gg), 'gluinoballs'  $(\tilde{g}\tilde{g})$ , and 'glueballinos'  $(g\tilde{g})$  since they all develop a mass of order  $\Lambda$ . Hence we need to discard the pure SYM case. For  $N_f > 0$  with soft supersymmetry breaking terms, squarks and quarks form scalar and fermionic condensates which all develop a mass of order  $m_0 \simeq M_{1/2} \ll m_\sigma$  [53], except for pion-like mesons which are exactly massless in the absence of a supersymmetric quark mass term in W. Therefore  $\sigma$  could decay into these heavy condensates but some of them would be stable in the absence of EW interactions. We conclude that the hidden sector cannot be a simple  $SU(N_c)$  theory with  $N_f$  flavors. The best configuration for the hidden sector is instead a copy of the visible sector, i.e. an MSSM-like hidden sector, with however 3 differences with respect to the visible sector: (i) the scale of strong dynamics  $\Lambda$  is much higher than in ordinary QCD; (ii) R-parity is not conserved so that hidden protons are unstable; (iii) the mass of the hidden electrons is very small so that they are still relativistic, like neutrinos. In this scenario, all hidden degrees of freedom produced from the inflaton decay eventually decay into hidden massless gauge bosons or hidden relativistic matter fermions.

A final requirement is the absence of any leakage of energy between hidden and visible sector degrees of freedom due to kinetic mixing between U(1)s or a possible moduli portal. The first option can be avoided by construction if the hidden gauge group does not contain any Abelian U(1) factor.<sup>3</sup> On the other hand, a moduli portal between the two sectors could be created by the volume modulus  $\phi$ . However, we expect this effect to be negligible

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Even in the presence of a U(1) kinetic mixing, we expect the mixing parameter to be very small due to the geometric separation between  $\tau_{\rm vis}$  and  $\tau_{\rm hid}$  [54].

since, as we shall see in section 4.4, this field couples only with Planckian strength to both sectors, and so any leakage would be proportional to  $(1/M_{\rm P})^4$ .

#### 4.4 Moduli couplings and decay rates

Due to the geometric separation in the extra dimensions between  $\tau_{\rm vis}$  (which supports the visible sector D7 stack) and  $\tau_{\rm inf}$  (which supports a hidden sector D7 stack), the coupling of the canonically normalized inflaton  $\sigma$  to hidden sector gauge bosons is much stronger than the one to visible sector gauge fields [49]:

$$\mathcal{L} \supset -\frac{1}{4} \frac{c_{\text{hid}}}{M_{\text{P}}} \sigma F_{\mu\nu}^{\text{hid}} F_{\text{hid}}^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} \frac{c_{\text{vis}}}{M_{\text{P}}} \sigma F_{\mu\nu}^{\text{vis}} F_{\text{vis}}^{\mu\nu} , \qquad (4.8)$$

with:

$$c_{\rm hid} \simeq g_s^{3/4} \sqrt{\mathcal{V}} \gg 1$$
 and  $c_{\rm vis} \simeq c_{\rm hid}^{-1}$ . (4.9)

Notice that the interactions in (4.8) provide the main contributions to the inflaton decay rate to both visible and hidden degrees of freedom. In fact, since  $m_0 \simeq M_{1/2} \ll m_{\sigma}$ , the inflaton decay into supersymmetric partners is mass suppressed. The same consideration applies to the inflaton decay into both visible and hidden sector matter fermions. The decay rate into Higgses is also mass suppressed except for the case of a Giudice-Masiero interaction in K which we assume to be absent.<sup>4</sup> This implies the following important relation for the determination of the DM abundance using (3.3):

$$\frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{vis}}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} = \frac{N_g}{N_g^{\text{hid}}} \frac{1}{c_{\text{hid}}^4} \frac{1}{\left(1 + \frac{N_g}{N_g^{\text{hid}}} \frac{1}{c_{\text{hid}}^4}\right)} \simeq \frac{N_g}{N_g^{\text{hid}}} \frac{1}{g_s^3 \mathcal{V}^2} \ll 1, \qquad (4.10)$$

where we included also the number of visible and hidden sector gauge bosons denoted respectively as  $N_g$  and  $N_g^{\text{hid}}$ . For an MSSM-like visible sector we have  $N_g = 12$  while  $N_g^{\text{hid}}$  is a model-dependent parameter which can also be larger than  $N_g$ .

On the other hand the light modulus  $\phi$  can decay to:

• Hidden sector gauge bosons:

$$\mathcal{L} \supset -rac{1}{4} rac{\lambda_{ ext{hid}}}{M_{ ext{P}}} \, \phi \, F^{ ext{hid}}_{\mu
u} F^{\mu
u}_{ ext{hid}} \,, \qquad \lambda_{ ext{hid}} \simeq rac{1}{|\ln \epsilon|}$$

• Dark radiation bulk axions:

$$\mathcal{L} \supset \lambda_{
m DR} \, rac{m_{\phi}^2}{M_{
m P}} \, \phi \, a_{
m DR} \, a_{
m DR} \,, \qquad \lambda_{
m DR} \simeq rac{1}{\sqrt{6}}$$

• Visible sector gauge bosons:

$$\mathcal{L} \supset -\frac{1}{4} \frac{\lambda_{\rm vis}}{M_{\rm P}} \phi F_{\mu\nu}^{\rm vis} F_{\rm vis}^{\mu\nu}, \qquad \lambda_{\rm vis} \simeq \frac{1}{|\ln \epsilon|}$$

 $<sup>^4</sup>$  Including a Giudice-Masiero coupling between  $\sigma$  and Higgs degrees of freedom would not modify our results qualitatively.

• Visible sector Higgs  $h^0$  and would-be Goldstone bosons  $G^0$  and  $G^{\pm}$  [32]:

$$\mathcal{L} \supset c \, \frac{m_{\phi}^2}{M_{\rm P}} \, \phi \left[ (h^0)^2 + (G^0)^2 + ({\rm Re}G^+)^2 + ({\rm Im}G^+)^2 \right]$$

with  $c = Z/(2\sqrt{6})$  where Z is an  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  parameter controlling Giudice-Masiero contributions to the Kähler potential of the form  $K \supset \frac{Z}{\tau_{\nu}}(H_uH_d + \text{h.c.})$  [30].

For  $\epsilon \ll 1$ , the decay rate of  $\phi$  into both hidden and visible gauge bosons is suppressed. On the other hand, the decay of  $\phi$  into ultra-light bulk axions could give rise to extra dark radiation which needs to be in agreement with present observational bounds [55]. This sets a lower bound on Z of order (neglecting DR from inflaton decay since this is diluted by the decay of  $\phi$ ) [32]:

$$\Delta N_{\rm eff} \simeq 3 \, \frac{\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\phi \to \rm vis}} = \frac{3}{Z^2} \lesssim 0.75 \quad \text{for} \quad Z \gtrsim 2 \,. \tag{4.11}$$

Therefore the ratio  $\Gamma_{\phi}/\Gamma_{\phi \to vis}$  which appears in (3.3) for the final DM abundance looks like:

$$\frac{\Gamma_{\phi}}{\Gamma_{\phi \to \text{vis}}} = 1 + \frac{1}{Z^2} \lesssim 1.25 \,, \tag{4.12}$$

and the reheating temperature  $T_{\rm R}$  in (3.4) can be derived from the following decay width:

$$\Gamma_{\phi} = \frac{1+Z^2}{48\pi} \frac{m_{\phi}^3}{M_{\rm P}^2}.$$
(4.13)

Finally, the remaining quantities which are crucial to derive the fractional energy density of DR using (3.6) are:

$$\Gamma_{\sigma} = N_g^{\text{hid}} \frac{c_{\text{hid}}^2}{64\pi} \left( 1 + \frac{N_g}{N_g^{\text{hid}}} \frac{1}{c_{\text{hid}}^4} \right) \frac{m_{\sigma}^3}{M_P^2} \simeq N_g^{\text{hid}} \frac{c_{\text{hid}}^2}{64\pi} \frac{m_{\sigma}^3}{M_P^2} \,, \tag{4.14}$$

and:

$$\frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{DR}}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} = \left(1 + \frac{N_g}{N_g^{\text{hid}}} \frac{1}{c_{\text{hid}}^4}\right)^{-1} \simeq 1.$$
(4.15)

# 4.5 Consistency of the branching scenario

In this paper we are considering a branching scenario for DM production from inflaton decay. This is generically the case for superheavy WIMP DM since the corresponding annihilation rate would be too small to realize the so-called non-thermal annihilation scenario. However the computation of the DM relic density relies on the assumption that the standard thermal freeze-out mechanism cannot occur. This is true if the visible sector reheating temperature after the inflaton decay  $T_{\rm R,inf}^{\rm vis}$  is below  $T_{\rm f}$ , where  $T_{\rm f} \simeq m_{\chi}/20$  in the case of freeze-out (and  $T_{\rm f} \simeq m_{\chi}/4$  for freeze-in). We shall now show that this is indeed the case in our model.

In standard supersymmetric scenarios, the LSP mass is expected to be of order the soft mass. As we have already seen, the DM mass is therefore slightly below the inflaton mass,  $m_{\chi} \simeq m_{\sigma}/(\ln \epsilon)^2 < m_{\sigma}$ . Notice that this feature is not a peculiarity of our model but it is a generic characteristic of string compactifications since, whenever the 4-cycle supporting the visible sector is stabilized in the geometric regime, the visible sector is always not sequestered from the source of supersymmetry breaking in the bulk. Thus the soft terms, and the DM mass, turn out to be of the same order as the gravitino mass, which sets also the order of magnitude of the mass of generic moduli (up to possible  $|\ln \epsilon|$  suppression factors).

Therefore we shall consider  $T_{\rm f} \simeq m_{\sigma}/(20 \,(\ln \epsilon)^2)$ . On the other hand, the visible sector reheating temperature reads:

$$T_{\rm R,inf}^{\rm vis} = \left(\frac{40N_g N_g^{\rm hid}}{\pi^2 g_*}\right)^{1/4} \sqrt{\frac{c_{\rm vis} c_{\rm hid}}{64\pi}} \, m_\sigma \sqrt{\frac{m_\sigma}{M_{\rm P}}} \simeq \frac{m_\chi}{20} \, (\ln \epsilon)^2 \sqrt{\frac{m_\sigma}{M_{\rm P}}} \,, \tag{4.16}$$

where we used  $c_{\text{hid}} \simeq c_{\text{vis}}^{-1}$ , and  $N_g^{\text{hid}} \simeq N_g = 12$ . Hence we obtain  $T_{\text{R,inf}}^{\text{vis}} < T_{\text{f}}$  provided that:

$$\frac{T_{\rm R,inf}^{\rm vis}}{T_{\rm f}} \simeq (\ln \epsilon)^2 \sqrt{\frac{m_{\sigma}}{M_{\rm P}}} \simeq \kappa^{1/4} \left| \ln \epsilon \right|^{5/2} \sqrt{\epsilon} < 1.$$
(4.17)

This is indeed the case for  $\epsilon \ll 1$  and  $\kappa \ll 1$ , which guarantees the consistency of the branching scenario. This will be confirmed in section 5.2 which presents a numerical analysis of the cosmological evolution of our model.

# 5 Cosmology of the string model

In this section we shall first determine the values of the microscopic parameters which give the right amplitude of the density perturbations and the correct DM abundance, finding a DM mass around  $10^{10}-10^{11}$  GeV. We shall then perform a numerical analysis of the cosmological evolution of our string model with an epoch of modulus domination.

# 5.1 Inflationary observables and DM abundance

Let us derive the allowed DM mass range in a single modulus cosmology. We achieve a rather precise prediction by imposing a combination of observational and geometrical constraints. We start with the expression for the number of e-foldings between horizon exit and the end of inflation [9]:

$$N_{\rm e} \simeq 57 + \frac{1}{4} \ln r - \frac{1}{4} N_{\rm reh} - \frac{1}{4} N_{\phi} + \frac{1}{4} \ln \left( \frac{\rho_{\sigma, \rm start}}{\rho_{\sigma, \rm end}} \right).$$
(5.1)

Here r is the tensor-to-scalar ratio,  $N_{\rm reh}$  is the duration of the reheating period due to the inflaton  $\sigma$ , and  $N_{\phi}$  is the duration of the EMD epoch due to the modulus  $\phi$ . Note that we have set the equation-of-state parameter w equal to zero during inflationary reheating. Also  $\rho_{\sigma,\text{start}}$  is the energy density at horizon exit, while  $\rho_{\sigma,\text{end}}$  is the energy density at the end of inflation. Let us rewrite (5.1) in terms of fundamental parameters. The duration of the reheating period is:

$$N_{\rm reh} \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( \frac{H_{\sigma, \rm end}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \right),$$
 (5.2)

where  $H_{\sigma,\text{end}}$  is the Hubble rate at the end of inflation, which is given by [9]:

$$H_{\sigma,\text{end}} \simeq \sqrt{\frac{3}{2} \frac{\kappa}{(2\pi)^{3/2} W_0}} \epsilon^{3/2} |\ln \epsilon|^{3/4} M_{\text{P}}.$$
 (5.3)

Combining (5.3) with the inflaton decay rate (4.14) gives:

$$N_{\rm reh} \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( \sqrt{\frac{3}{2} \frac{512^2 \pi^4}{(2\pi)^{3/2}}} \frac{\mathcal{V}^{1/2}}{N_g^{\rm hid} W_0^2 g_s^{5/2} \left| \ln \epsilon \right|^{9/4}} \right).$$
(5.4)

The duration of modulus domination is given by:

$$N_{\phi} \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( Y_{\phi}^4 \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma}}{\Gamma_{\phi}} \right) \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( \frac{3}{4} \frac{N_g^{\text{hid}}}{1 + Z^2} Y_{\phi}^4 g_s^{15/4} \mathcal{V}^{5/2} \left| \ln \epsilon \right|^{9/2} \right).$$

Following again [9], the tensor-to-scalar ratio can be expressed as:

$$r \simeq 16 \times 3.7 \times 10^6 \left(\frac{3}{2} \frac{|\ln \epsilon|^{3/2}}{(2\pi)^{3/2}}\right) \frac{g_s}{16\pi} \frac{W_0^2}{\mathcal{V}^3} \,. \tag{5.5}$$

Noting that the amplitude of the density perturbations can be written as  $A_s = \frac{2}{3\pi^2 r} \frac{\rho_{\sigma,\text{start}}}{M_p^4}$ , we get:

$$N_{\rm e} \simeq 60.1 - \frac{1}{6} \ln \left( \frac{Y_{\phi}^4 \mathcal{V}^{15/2}}{5g_s^{1/4} W_0^5 \left| \ln \epsilon \right|^{9/4}} \right), \tag{5.6}$$

where we have set Z = 2 and used  $\ln (10^{10}A_s) = 3.044$  [37]. To proceed further, we need the relation between the inflaton  $\tau_{inf}$ , the volume  $\mathcal{V}$ , and the number of e-foldings  $N_e$  that matches the observed value of  $A_s$ . This reads [9]:

$$\tau_{\rm inf} \simeq 1.15 \times 10^{-11} \frac{1}{2\pi g_s^2} \left(\frac{\mathcal{V}}{W_0 \left|\ln \epsilon\right|^{3/4} N_{\rm e}}\right)^4.$$
(5.7)

Given that  $\tau_{\text{inf}}$  describes the volume of a local 4-cycle, we have to impose the geometrical constraint  $\mathcal{V}^{2/3} \simeq \tau_b \gg \tau_{\text{inf}}$  which guarantees that the effective field theory is under control. We can implement this constraint as  $\mathcal{V}^{2/3} \simeq \lambda \tau_{\text{inf}}$ , where  $\lambda \gg 1$  is a tunable parameter that determines the hierarchy between the overall volume  $\mathcal{V}$  and the volume of the blow-up mode  $\tau_{\text{inf}}$ . This gives us the final expression:

$$\mathcal{V}^{2/3} \simeq \lambda \left( \frac{\alpha^{1/4} \mathcal{V}}{g_s^{1/2} W_0 \left| \ln \epsilon \right|^{3/4} N_e} \right)^4, \tag{5.8}$$

with  $\alpha = 1.15 \times 10^{-11} \frac{1}{2\pi}$  and  $N_{\rm e}$  given in (5.6).

Let us briefly summarize the procedure that we shall follow to derive the DM mass corresponding to the observed DM abundance:

• We extract from (5.8)  $W_0$  as a function of  $\mathcal{V}$ . This step encodes in  $W_0(\mathcal{V})$  the information of the amplitude of the density perturbations and the geometrical relation between  $\mathcal{V}^{2/3}$  and  $\tau_{\text{inf}}$ . We also set a natural bound on  $W_0$  by constraining it to be in the range  $\mathcal{O}(1-10^3)$ .



**Figure 1**. Points in the  $(W_0, \mathcal{V})$  plane which reproduce the observed amplitude of the density perturbations and DM abundance.

- We perform this step for different values of the underlying parameters  $g_s$ ,  $Y_{\phi}$ , and  $\lambda$ , choosing the discrete parameter space to be  $g_s \in [10^{-3}, 0.1]$ ,  $Y_{\phi} \in [0.01, 1]$ , and  $\lambda \in [10, 10^4]$ . We start with 1444 initial combinations.
- We extract the value of  $\mathcal{V}$  by matching the expressions for the observed and predicted DM abundances. We perform this step for each of the 1444 initial parameter combinations.
- We compute the DM mass for those parameter combinations that allow for the correct DM abundance.

In figure 1 we present all data points in the  $(W_0, \mathcal{V})$  plane which reproduce the observed amplitude of the density perturbations, respect our geometrical constraints, and yield the correct DM abundance. Approximately 72% of our initial parameter space leads to a consistent solution. Notice that, although each point corresponds to different values of  $g_s$ ,  $Y_{\phi}$ , and  $\lambda$ , the resulting DM mass is always in the range  $10^{10}-10^{11}$  GeV, giving a robust prediction which is almost independent of the variation of the underlying parameters.

The accumulation around the origin and the jet-like structures in the distribution of the data points can be understood from figure 2 where we split the points shown in figure 1 into two sets with, respectively,  $g_s = 0.001-0.009$  and  $g_s = 0.01-0.1$ . Moreover black dots correspond to  $\lambda = 10^4$ , red to  $\lambda = 10^3$ , blue to  $\lambda = 10^2$ , and green to  $\lambda = 10$ . The plot for smaller values of  $g_s$  shows clearly that the four jet structures correspond to different values of  $\lambda$ . This behavior is a direct consequence of (5.8) which implies that  $\lambda$  determines the slope of the function  $W_0(\mathcal{V})$ . On the other hand, the plot for larger values of  $g_s$  features a larger density at smaller values of  $W_0$  and  $\mathcal{V}$ . This behavior is a consequence of the consistency of the branching scenario. In fact, in order for (4.10) to hold, smaller values of the volume must lead to an increase in  $g_s$ . It is worth mentioning also that around 71%



Figure 2. Selected data points for different values of  $g_s$  and  $\lambda$ . Around 29% of the data points are in the lower  $g_s$  regime, while around 71% are in the upper regime. Black points correspond to  $\lambda = 10^4$ , red to  $\lambda = 10^3$ , blue to  $\lambda = 10^2$ , and green to  $\lambda = 10$ .

of the data points correspond to  $g_s \in [0.01, 0.1]$ , whereas 29% of the acceptable parameter space correspond to  $g_s \in [10^{-3}, 0.01]$ .

In figure 3 we present a similar analysis, this time splitting all data points from figure 1 into two sets, depending on the value of the misalignment  $Y_{\phi}$ . We observe again the same jet structure depending on the value of the parameter  $\lambda$ . An important observation here is the slight rotation of the data-point cone towards the  $W_0$  axis if we increase  $Y_{\phi}$ . This behavior is mainly driven by the DM abundance constraint formulated in (3.3). The abundance scales like  $\sim Y_{\phi}^{-2} \mathcal{V}^{-13/4}$ . Hence, in order to match the right abundance, a smaller volume must be compensated by a larger misalignment  $Y_{\phi}$ .

Understanding the behavior of our data set as a function of the underlying parameters is important in order to understand the distribution of the scalar spectral index  $n_{\rm s}$ . For



Figure 3. Selected data points for different values of  $Y_{\phi}$  and  $\lambda$ . Around 42% of the data points are in the lower  $Y_{\phi}$  regime, while around 58% are in the upper regime. Black points correspond to  $\lambda = 10^4$ , red to  $\lambda = 10^3$ , blue to  $\lambda = 10^2$ , and green to  $\lambda = 10$ .

each point in figure 1, we calculated the resulting value of  $n_s$ . All obtained values are within the 2- and  $3\sigma$  range [37], as can be seen from figure 4.

In figure 4 each black dot corresponds to a scalar spectral index within the  $2\sigma$  range, i.e. 0.9565 <  $n_{\rm s}$  < 0.9733, while each red dot has  $n_{\rm s}$  in the  $3\sigma$  range, i.e. 0.9523 <  $n_{\rm s}$  < 0.9775, but outside  $2\sigma$ . By comparing the two distributions, we see that the data points corresponding to  $2\sigma$  seem to be accumulating at the origin and their cone is slightly rotated towards the volume axis. From this observation we conclude that phenomenologically more acceptable values of  $n_{\rm s}$  drive the string coupling  $g_s$  to larger values and the misalignment  $Y_{\phi}$  to smaller ones.

A crucial observation is that the parameter values in our data set naturally respect the relation between the volume and the underlying model parameters at the minimum of



**Figure 4.** Scalar spectral index coloring of the entire data set. Black dots correspond to  $n_{\rm s}$  within the  $2\sigma$  range, while red dots have  $n_{\rm s}$  within  $3\sigma$  (but outside  $2\sigma$ ).

$W_0$	39.1
V	$8.4  imes 10^6$
$N_e$	47.4
$N_{\rm reh}$	3.7
$N_{\phi}$	16.4
$n_{\rm s}$	0.9578
$m_{\sigma}$	$8.7 \times 10^{12} { m GeV}$
$m_{\phi}$	$3.9  imes 10^8 { m GeV}$
$m_{3/2}$	$7.1 \times 10^{11} \text{GeV}$
$m_{\chi}$	$5.8  imes 10^{10} \mathrm{GeV}$
$c_{\rm hid}$	514.7

**Table 1.** Microscopic parameters  $W_0$  and  $\mathcal{V}$ , the resulting e-folding numbers,  $n_s$ , mass scales, and inflaton coupling to hidden degrees of freedom  $c_{\text{hid}}$  at a benchmark point that gives the right amplitude of the density perturbations and the correct DM abundance. The input parameters are  $g_s = 0.1$ ,  $Y_{\phi} = 0.01$ ,  $\lambda = 10^3$ ,  $N_g^{\text{hid}} = 12$ , and Z = 2.

the scalar potential [42]:

$$\langle \mathcal{V} 
angle \simeq rac{3\sqrt{\langle au_{
m inf} 
angle} |W_0|}{4a_{
m inf} A_{
m inf}} e^{a_{
m inf} \langle au_{
m inf} 
angle}, \quad \langle au_{
m inf} 
angle \simeq rac{1}{g_s} \left(rac{\xi}{2}\right)^{2/3},$$

for natural  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  values of the microscopic parameters  $a_{inf}$ ,  $A_{inf}$  and  $\xi$ .

In section 5.2 we shall perform a more in-depth numerical analysis of the cosmological evolution, using the benchmark parameters listed in table 1.

# 5.2 Numerical analysis of cosmological evolution

We perform a numerical analysis of the cosmological evolution of our scenario by solving the coupled set of Boltzmann equations for the various cosmological components (see appendix A for a scenario with two moduli). We begin the numerical evolution at  $H \simeq H_{\text{inf}}$ , with both  $\sigma$  and  $\phi$  oscillating, and other components highly subdominant. The Boltzmann equations for our single-modulus scenario are as follows:

$$\frac{d\rho_{\sigma}}{dt} + 3H\rho_{\sigma} = -\Gamma_{\sigma}\,\rho_{\sigma}\,,\tag{5.9}$$

$$\frac{d\rho_{\phi}}{dt} + 3H\rho_{\phi} = -\Gamma_{\phi}\,\rho_{\phi}\,,\tag{5.10}$$

$$\frac{d\rho_{\rm DR}}{dt} + 4H\rho_{\rm DR} = \Gamma_{\sigma\to \rm DR}\rho_{\sigma} + \Gamma_{\phi\to \rm DR}\rho_{\phi} , \qquad (5.11)$$

$$\frac{d\rho_{\rm R}}{dt} + 4H\rho_{\rm R} = \Gamma_{\sigma \to \rm vis}\rho_{\sigma} + \Gamma_{\phi \to \rm vis}\rho_{\phi} , \qquad (5.12)$$

$$\frac{dn_{\chi}}{dt} + 3Hn_{\chi} = \operatorname{Br}_{\chi}\Gamma_{\sigma}\left(\frac{\rho_{\sigma}}{m_{\sigma}}\right) + \langle\sigma_{\mathrm{ann}}v\rangle\left(n_{\chi,\mathrm{eq}}^2 - n_{\chi}^2\right), \qquad (5.13)$$

where the Hubble rate H is given by the sum of all energy density components, and the various decay rates are given in (4.10), (4.13) and (4.14) using the benchmark values of table 1.  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle$  denotes the thermally averaged rate for  $\chi$  production from/annihilation to the thermal bath with the average energy per  $\chi$  particle approximated as  $\langle E_{\chi} \rangle \approx \sqrt{m_{\chi}^2 + 9T_{\rm vis}^2}$  [25]. Here, we take  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle \approx \alpha_{\chi}^2/m_{\chi}^2$  with  $\alpha_{\chi} \sim 0.1$ . This happens to be the case, for example, for Higgsino and Wino DM [56]. However, because thermal production is subdominant in our scenarios, the exact form of  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle$ , including possible temperature dependence, is not really important. For typical DM masses in our scenarios,  $m_{\chi} \sim 10^{10}-10^{11}$  GeV, we obtain values of  $\langle \sigma_{\rm ann} v \rangle$  in the freeze-in regime. Finally, the DM equilibrium number density, relevant for thermal production, is given by:

$$n_{\chi,\text{eq}} = \frac{g_{\chi}}{(2\pi)^3} \int \frac{d^3 p}{e^{E(p)/T_{\text{vis}}} \pm 1} \,.$$
(5.14)

A sample numerical solution of (5.9)–(5.13) is shown in figure 5. As the evolution proceeds, DM, dark radiation, and ordinary radiation are continually produced by inflaton decay until  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\sigma}$ , at which point inflaton decay completes. This begins an era of hiddenradiation domination which lasts until the light modulus  $\phi$  overcomes the energy density of hidden radiation. From here until the time when  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi}$ , we have a period of EMD driven by the modulus, which is then followed by the standard period of radiation domination once the modulus decay completes.

The DM abundance is set by the inflaton decay at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\sigma}$  and simply redshifts through the remaining cosmological history. For typical values of the parameters in our scenario, the maximum visible sector temperature established during inflationary reheating is smaller than the DM mass, such that thermal production of DM occurs on the Boltzmann tail of the equilibrium distribution, rendering the thermal contribution irrelevant.<sup>5</sup> Figure 6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Freeze-in production of DM from the visible sector thermal bath is quite sensitive to the DM mass, and can dominate over the branching contribution from inflaton decay if the DM mass is lowered below the range in our scenario.



Figure 5. Numerical evolution of the system in (5.9)-(5.13). Curves depict the energy densities as functions of scale factor in our scenario. Numerical values of the underlying parameters correspond to the benchmark values given in table 1. DM is primarily produced from inflaton decay, with a negligible thermal contribution, establishing the observed relic abundance.



Figure 6. Evolution of the visible sector temperature as a function of scale factor in the cosmological history of figure 5.

shows the visible sector temperature as a function of the scale factor for the cosmological history shown in figure 5, where we have assumed a smooth function for the temperature dependence of the relativistic degrees of freedom in the visible sector.

One comment is in order at this point. Our calculation of freeze-in production of DM in (5.13) assumes instantaneous thermalization of inflaton decay products in the visible

sector. In fact, it holds as long as the visible sector reaches thermal equilibrium at a temperature  $T > T_{\rm f}$ . However, due to the small number density of inflaton decay products in the visible sector, thermalization may be significantly delayed (for example, see [57, 58]). If  $T < T_{\rm f}$  at the time of thermalization, then thermal production of DM will be completely negligible. Before thermal equilibrium is established, DM production from inflaton decay products is kinematically possible due to their typical mass hierarchy  $m_{\sigma} \gg m_{\chi}$  [59–62]. However, by conservation of energy, the number density of these particles is much smaller than what it would be in thermal equilibrium. We have checked that DM production during thermalization is a few orders of magnitude smaller than that from direct inflaton decay, for the parameters shown in table 1, even if the visible sector is not thermalized until  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\sigma}$ .

#### 6 Conclusions

In this paper we have argued that two generic features of string compactifications, a high supersymmetry breaking scale (which is favored by both statistical arguments [18, 19] and by the requirement of a viable inflationary model building [15] and the presence of light moduli which drive epochs of EMD [7-9], lead typically to superheavy WIMP DM with mass around the intermediate scale. This scenario has not received significant attention so far because DM with a mass in the  $10^{10}$ - $10^{11}$  GeV range is inevitably overproduced in a standard thermal history. However, if DM is produced non-thermally from the decay of the inflaton and it is subsequently diluted by the decay of long-lived string moduli which are so light that their decay does not reproduce DM, one can obtain the observed abundance in this so-called branching scenario even for very large DM masses. A high scale of supersymmetry breaking would account for the non-observation of supersymmetry and WIMPs at colliders. Such a heavy DM may also provide a natural explanation of the origin of ultra-high-energy cosmic rays recently observed by IceCube and ANITA, if DM is unstable and has the right coupling to neutrinos (for example, see [21]). In our model, this could be achieved by generating R-parity violating couplings via tiny non-perturbative corrections to the superpotential [64] which could ensure a DM lifetime which is long enough. We however leave the detailed investigation of this scenario for future work.

We illustrated this general picture by presenting two explicit 4D string models which lead to superheavy WIMP DM. The first model is described in section 4 and features a single epoch of modulus domination, while appendix A gives all the details of a different model with two epochs of EMD driven by two different light moduli. It turns out that in both cases the observed DM abundance can be obtained for a mass around  $10^{10}-10^{11}$  GeV. The main virtue of both models is the possibility to follow their entire cosmological evolution from inflation to the final reheating (due to the decay of the lightest modulus) that establishes a RD universe before the onset of BBN. This can be achieved by focusing on type IIB LVS string models where the exponentially large volume of the extra dimensions allows to keep control over the 4D low-energy effective field theory. Hence all moduli masses and couplings to both visible and hidden sector degrees of freedom can be computed in detail. Moreover one can build 4D models which can realize inflation, supersymmetry breaking and a chiral MSSM-like visible sector on D-branes (see [65–70] for explicit Calabi-Yau models with all these features).

We followed the entire cosmological evolution in both models using analytical and numerical tools. This allowed us to combine various constraints coming from both theoretical and phenomenological considerations. Interestingly, we derived the ranges of the microscopic parameters in a regime where geometrical constraints on the underlying extradimensional construction are respected, which yield the observed DM abundance as well as the correct value of inflationary observables, namely the amplitude of the density perturbations and the scalar spectral index.

Future investigations could include more formal aspects as well as more phenomenological implications of our findings. From the formal point of view, it would be very interesting to investigate how generic superheavy WIMP DM is from the string landscape point of view, for example comparing this scenario to the case of fuzzy DM [71] which has also been claimed to be a natural outcome of string models due to the ubiquitous presence of ultra-light axions [72–76]. On the other hand, from the phenomenological side, it is crucial to understand how a superheavy DM could be detected in actual observations, for example establishing in more detail the possible connection of our results with the production of very energetic cosmic rays from DM decay. We leave all these intriguing possibilities for future work.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank V. Guidetti and F. Muia for helpful discussions. The work of R.A. and J.O. is supported in part by NSF Grant No. PHY-1720174.

#### A Superheavy DM in a scenario with two moduli

String compactifications are in general characterized by a large number of moduli and by a leading order no-scale structure that makes some of them (in general more than one) lighter than expected, i.e.  $m_{\phi} \ll m_{3/2}$  [77]. Hence one might expect to have several epochs of modulus domination in the post-inflationary history. One could have either multiple eras of EMD separated by intermediate phases of RD (if there is a hierarchy among the initial displacements of the moduli), or a single extended EMD epoch (if the initial displacements of all moduli are of the same order). In what follows we shall investigate the features of this general scenario by focusing on the illustrative example with two light moduli.

#### A.1 Branching scenario with two epochs of EMD

Let us present a branching scenario that involves two moduli  $\phi_1$  and  $\phi_2$ . The two moduli have masses  $m_{\phi_1}$  and  $m_{\phi_2}$  with  $m_{\phi_2} \leq m_{\phi_1}$ . They mainly decay to the visible sector with respective couplings  $c_1/M_{\rm P}$  and  $c_2/M_{\rm P}$ , leading to decay widths  $\Gamma_{\phi_1 \to \text{vis}} \simeq c_1^2 m_{\phi_1}^3/M_{\rm P}^2$  and  $\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \text{vis}} \simeq c_2^2 m_{\phi_2}^3/M_{\rm P}^2$  (we assume that their decays to hidden sector particles are suppressed and produce just a small amount of DR). Assuming that  $m_{\phi_1} < m_{\chi}$ , the decay of  $\phi_1$  and  $\phi_2$ to DM will be kinematically forbidden. Therefore their decay only dilutes the abundance of DM and DR produced from the inflaton decay. The initial displacements of  $\phi_1$  and  $\phi_2$ from the minimum of their potential are  $\phi_{1,0}$  and  $\phi_{2,0}$  respectively. We assume  $\phi_{1,0} \gtrsim \phi_{2,0}$ so that each modulus can dominate the energy density of the universe for a period of time.

The important stages of the post-inflationary history in this scenario (in chronological order) are as follows:

- 1.  $\Gamma_{\sigma} \lesssim H < H_{\text{inf}}$ : The universe is in an EMD phase driven by inflaton oscillations about the minimum of its potential. Both moduli also start oscillating at this stage with respective energy densities  $\rho_{\phi_1} = (\phi_{1,0}/M_{\text{P}})^2 \rho_{\sigma}$  and  $\rho_{\phi_2} = (\phi_{2,0}/M_{\text{P}})^2 \rho_{\sigma}$ . The inflaton decay completes at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\sigma}$  mainly populating the hidden sector.
- 2.  $H_{\rm D,1} \lesssim H < \Gamma_{\sigma}$ : The universe is in a RD phase at this stage. Moduli oscillations behave like matter, and hence  $\rho_{\phi_{1,2}}$  redshifted more slowly than  $\rho_{\rm R}$ . Since  $\rho_{\phi_1} > \rho_{\phi_2}$ ,  $\phi_1$  starts to dominate at  $H_{\rm D,1} \simeq (\phi_{1,0}/M_{\rm P})^4 \Gamma_{\sigma}$ , which is the onset of a second phase of EMD.
- 3.  $\Gamma_{\phi_1} \leq H < H_{D,1}$ : The universe is in an EMD epoch that is driven by  $\phi_1$  during this stage. Decay of  $\phi_1$  completes when the Hubble expansion rate is  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi_1}$  ( $\Gamma_{\phi_1}$  denotes the total decay rate of  $\phi_1$ ) and reheats the visible sector. This leads to the formation of a RD universe.
- 4.  $H_{D,2} \leq H < \Gamma_{\phi_1}$ : The universe is in an intermediate RD phase during this stage. Since  $\rho_{\phi_2}$  is redshifted more slowly than  $\rho_R$ ,  $\phi_2$  starts to dominate when the Hubble expansion rate is  $H_{D,2} \simeq (\phi_{2,0}/\phi_{1,0})^4 \Gamma_{\phi_1}$ , which is the onset of another epoch of EMD.
- 5.  $\Gamma_{\phi_2} \lesssim H < H_{D,2}$ : The universe is in a third phase of EMD that is driven by  $\phi_2$ . The decay of  $\phi_2$  completes when the Hubble expansion rate is  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi_2}$  ( $\Gamma_{\phi_2}$  is the total decay rate of  $\phi_2$ ), at which time the universe enters the final RD phase prior to the onset of BBN.

One point to note is that  $H_{D,2} \simeq \Gamma_{\phi_1}$  if  $\phi_{2,0} \simeq \phi_{1,0}$ . In this case,  $\phi_2$  dominates the energy density of the universe as soon as the decay of  $\phi_1$  completes. Stage 4 above thus effectively disappears and there is a direct transition from the first EMD era (stage 3) to the second one (stage 5), implying a single extended epoch of EMD driven by the two moduli  $\phi_1$  and  $\phi_2$ .<sup>6</sup>

Let us now estimate the relic abundance of DM in this scenario. The number density of DM particles at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi_2}$  is given by:

$$n_{\chi} \simeq n_{\sigma} \operatorname{Br}_{\chi} \left(\frac{a_{\sigma}}{a_{\mathrm{D},1}}\right)^3 \left(\frac{a_{\mathrm{D},1}}{a_{\phi_1}}\right)^3 \left(\frac{a_{\phi_1}}{a_{\mathrm{D},2}}\right)^3 \left(\frac{a_{\mathrm{D},2}}{a_{\phi_2}}\right)^3.$$
(A.1)

This is similar to (3.1) for the case with a single epoch of modulus domination. The last two terms on the r.h.s., which are new, account for the dilution of the number density in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>This is an example of the two-field EMD scenario studied in [63].

stages 4 and 5 above respectively. After using the scaling of a with time in stages 4 and 5 above, and normalizing  $n_{\chi}$  by the entropy density s at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi_2}$ , we find:

$$\frac{n_{\chi}}{s} \simeq \frac{3}{4} \times 10^{-3} \frac{1}{Y_{\phi_2}^2} \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{vis}}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \text{vis}}} \frac{T_{\text{R},2}}{m_{\sigma}}, \qquad (A.2)$$

where:

$$T_{\rm R,2} = \left(\frac{90}{\pi^2 g_{*,\rm R,2}} \, \frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm vis}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2}}\right)^{1/4} \sqrt{\Gamma_{\phi_2} M_{\rm P}} \,, \tag{A.3}$$

with  $g_{*,\mathrm{R},2}$  denoting the number of relativistic degrees of freedom in the visible sector at  $T = T_{\mathrm{R},2}$ , and  $Y_{\phi_2} \equiv \phi_{2,0}/M_{\mathrm{P}}$ . The energy density of DR at  $H \simeq \Gamma_{\phi_2}$  is given by (assuming that no DR is produced from  $\phi_1$  decay):

$$\rho_{\rm DR} \simeq \rho_{\sigma} \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \left(\frac{a_{\sigma}}{a_{\rm D,1}}\right)^4 \left(\frac{a_{\rm D,1}}{a_{\phi_1}}\right)^4 \left(\frac{a_{\phi_1}}{a_{\rm D,2}}\right)^4 \left(\frac{a_{\rm D,2}}{a_{\phi_2}}\right)^4 + \rho_{\phi_2} \frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2}}.$$
 (A.4)

This is similar to (3.5) with two additional terms on the r.h.s. that account for the energy density redshift in stages 4 and 5 respectively. Thus the fractional energy density of DR is given by:

$$\frac{\rho_{\rm DR}}{\rho_{\rm R}} \simeq \frac{1}{Y_{\phi_2}^{8/3}} \left(\frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}}\right)^{2/3} \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\sigma}} \frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm vis}} + \frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm vis}} \,. \tag{A.5}$$

Some comments are in order at this point. It is seen from (A.2) and (A.5) that final abundance of DM and DR in the two modulus scenario depends only on the initial amplitude and decay width of the second modulus  $\phi_2$ . This can be understood as follows. For fixed  $Y_{\phi_2}$ , varying  $Y_{\phi_1} \equiv \phi_{1,0}/M_P$  (as long as  $Y_{\phi_1} \gtrsim Y_{\phi_2}$ ) affects the two epochs of modulus domination in opposite ways. Increasing (decreasing)  $Y_{\phi_1}$  makes stage 4 longer (shorter) and stage 3 shorter (longer) by the same factor. A similar thing happens by decreasing (increasing)  $\Gamma_{\phi_1}$  with  $\Gamma_{\phi_2}$  fixed (as long as  $\Gamma_{\phi_1} \gtrsim \Gamma_{\phi_2}$ ). As a result, the combined dilution factor from two epochs of modulus domination does not depend on the parameters of  $\phi_1$ .

That said, it is helpful to compare the DM and DR abundance with the previous scenario when there is one epoch of modulus domination. We can rewrite (A.2) in terms of (3.3) as follows (in the limit where the production of DR from the decay of the lightest modulus is completely negligible):

$$\frac{n_{\chi}}{s}\Big|_{2} = \frac{n_{\chi}}{s}\Big|_{1} \left(\frac{Y_{\phi_{1}}}{Y_{\phi_{2}}}\right)^{2} \left(\frac{T_{\mathrm{R},2}}{T_{\mathrm{R},1}}\right).$$
(A.6)

Similarly, (A.5) can be written in terms of (3.6):

$$\frac{\rho_{\rm DR}}{\rho_{\rm R}}\Big|_2 = \frac{\rho_{\rm DR}}{\rho_{\rm R}}\Big|_1 \left(\frac{Y_{\phi_1}}{Y_{\phi_2}}\right)^{4/3} \left(\frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2}}{\Gamma_{\phi_1}}\right)^{2/3}.$$
(A.7)

It is seen from (A.6) and (A.7) that the maximum dilution in the scenario with two moduli is achieved for  $Y_{\phi_2} \simeq Y_{\phi_1}$  and  $m_{\phi_2} \ll m_{\phi_1}$ .<sup>7</sup> As pointed out earlier, in this case there is a single extended epoch of EMD consisting of stages 3 and 5 that are not separated by an intermediate RD phase.

<sup>7</sup>Note that  $T_{\rm R,2}/T_{\rm R,1} \propto (\Gamma_{\phi_2}/\Gamma_{\phi_1})^{1/2} \propto (m_{\phi_2}/m_{\phi_1})^{3/2}$ .

# A.2 A string model with two epochs of modulus domination

#### A.2.1 The setup

We now focus on a type IIB model which can allow for two epochs of modulus domination. This model shares the same features with the model discussed in section 4 but it also gives rise to novel phenomenological properties. The Calabi-Yau volume now takes the form:

$$\mathcal{V} = \sqrt{\tau_{\rm vis}} \tau_{\rm big} - \tau_{\rm np}^{3/2} - \tau_{\rm inf}^{3/2},$$
 (A.8)

where again  $\tau_{\text{inf}}$  drives inflation and it is wrapped by a hidden sector D7 stack as in the model presented in section 4. However now the second blow-up mode, here denoted as  $\tau_{\text{np}}$ , is just responsible for generating non-perturbative effects needed for moduli stabilization but it does not support the visible sector stack of D7 branes.<sup>8</sup> In fact, in this model the requirement to avoid dark radiation overproduction from the decay of the lightest modulus forces the visible D7 stack to be wrapped around the 4-cycle whose volume is controlled by  $\tau_{\text{vis}}$  [33].

In this case the 4D low-energy supergravity theory is determined by the following Kähler potential:

$$K = -2\ln\left(\mathcal{V} + \frac{\xi}{2g_s^{3/2}}\right) + K_{g_s},$$
(A.9)

where  $K_{g_s}$  denotes string loop corrections [78–80] which have been shown to be  $\mathcal{V}$ -suppressed with respect to the leading  $\alpha'$  correction proportional to  $\xi$  [40]. The superpotential instead looks like:

$$W = W_0 + A_{\rm np} e^{-a_{\rm np}T_{\rm np}} + A_{\rm inf} e^{-a_{\rm inf}T_{\rm inf}} .$$
 (A.10)

As in section 4, at leading order in  $1/\mathcal{V} \ll 1$ , non-perturbative corrections to W combined with  $\alpha'$  corrections to K produce an LVS minimum with 5 stabilized moduli:  $\mathcal{V} \simeq \sqrt{\tau_{\text{vis}}\tau_{\text{big}}} \sim e^{1/g_s}, \tau_{\text{np}} \sim \tau_{\text{inf}} \sim 1/g_s \sim \mathcal{O}(10)$  together with the 2 corresponding axions  $c_{\text{np}}$  and  $c_{\text{inf}}$ . However at this level of approximation there are still 3 flat directions which can be parameterized by  $\tau_{\text{vis}}, c_{\text{vis}}, \text{ and } c_{\text{big}}$ . The visible sector modulus  $\tau_{\text{vis}}$  is fixed at subleading order by the string loop contribution to the Kähler potential  $K_{q_s}$  at [81]:

$$\tau_{\rm vis} \simeq g_s^{4/3} \,\lambda_{\rm loop} \,\mathcal{V}^{2/3} \,, \tag{A.11}$$

where  $\lambda_{\text{loop}}$  is a tunable combination of the coefficients of  $g_s$  corrections to K. Notice that the requirement of reproducing the observed value of the visible sector gauge coupling,  $\alpha_{\text{vis}}^{-1} = 4\pi g_{\text{vis}}^{-2} = \tau_{\text{vis}} \sim \mathcal{O}(10\text{--}100)$ , leads necessarily to an anisotropic shape of the extra dimensions since the exponentially large Calabi-Yau volume  $\mathcal{V} \simeq \sqrt{\tau_{\text{vis}}} \tau_{\text{big}}$  is now controlled by 2 cycles but with  $\tau_{\text{big}} \sim e^{1/g_s} \gg \tau_{\text{vis}} \sim 1/g_s$ . Finally, the two axions  $c_{\text{vis}}$  and  $c_{\text{big}}$  receive tiny masses due to additional  $T_{\text{vis}}$ - and  $T_{\text{big}}$ -dependent non-perturbative corrections to W. Thus both  $c_{\text{vis}}$  and  $c_{\text{big}}$  are in general ultra-light and play the role of hidden sector dark radiation.

 $<sup>{}^{8}\</sup>tau_{np}$  instead supports a pure SYM hidden sector which generates gaugino condensation at a scale larger than the inflaton mass, so that the decay of  $\sigma$  into heavy condensates on  $\tau_{np}$  is kinematically forbidden.

# A.2.2 Moduli mass spectrum

The mass spectrum of the relevant moduli around the minimum becomes:

$$\begin{split} m_{\sigma}^{2} &\simeq \kappa \, \epsilon^{2} \, (\ln \epsilon)^{2} \, M_{\rm P}^{2} \\ m_{\phi_{1}}^{2} &\simeq \frac{\epsilon \, m_{\sigma}^{2}}{g_{s}^{3/2} W_{0} \, |\, (\ln \epsilon)^{3} \, |} \ll m_{\sigma}^{2} \quad \text{for} \quad \epsilon \ll 1 \\ m_{\phi_{2}}^{2} &\simeq \frac{\epsilon^{1/3} \, g_{s}^{5/6} |\ln \epsilon| \, m_{\phi_{1}}^{2}}{W_{0}^{1/3} \sqrt{\lambda_{\rm loop}}} < m_{\phi_{1}}^{2} \quad \text{for} \quad \epsilon, g_{s} \ll 1 \\ m_{a_{\rm DR_{1}}}^{2} &\sim m_{a_{\rm DR_{2}}}^{2} \sim 0 \,, \end{split}$$
(A.12)

where  $\sigma$ ,  $\phi_1$ ,  $\phi_2$ ,  $a_{\text{DR}_1}$ , and  $a_{\text{DR}_1}$  are the canonically normalized fields corresponding respectively to  $\tau_{\text{inf}}$ ,  $\tau_{\text{big}}$ ,  $\tau_{\text{vis}}$ ,  $c_{\text{big}}$ , and  $c_{\text{vis}}$ .

As in section 4,  $\sigma$  plays the role of the inflaton. This field, when displaced from its minimum, becomes exponentially lighter than the Hubble constant during inflation which is set by the mass of  $\phi_1$ :  $H \simeq m_{\phi_1}$ . The 3 fields  $\tau_{np}$ ,  $c_{inf}$ , and  $c_{np}$  are instead heavy spectator fields, while  $\phi_1$  and  $\phi_2$  get displaced from their minimum during inflation, and so give rise to 2 epochs of EMD. On the other hand, the 2 ultra-light axions  $a_{DR_1}$  and  $a_{DR_2}$ yield extra contributions to  $N_{\text{eff}}$ . Moreover the gravitino mass and the soft terms are still given by (4.6). Hence for  $m_{\chi} \simeq m_0 \simeq M_{1/2}$ , we conclude that DM cannot be reproduced from the decay of any of the 2 light moduli since:

$$m_{\phi_2}^2 < m_{\phi_1}^2 \simeq \frac{\epsilon |\ln \epsilon|}{q_s^{3/2} W_0} m_\chi^2 \ll m_\chi^2 \quad \text{for} \quad \epsilon \ll 1.$$
 (A.13)

Requiring  $m_{\phi_2} \gtrsim \mathcal{O}(50)$  TeV in order to avoid any cosmological moduli problem together with  $\tau_{\rm vis} \sim \mathcal{O}(100)$  in order to reproduce the observed value of the visible sector gauge coupling, corresponds to  $1 \ll \mathcal{V} \lesssim 5 \times 10^7 - 10^9$  for  $g_s \simeq 0.1$  and  $1 \lesssim W_0 \lesssim 100$ . Therefore DM is necessarily superheavy since  $m_{\chi} \gtrsim 10^{11}$  GeV. Notice that values of the overall volume below  $5 \times 10^7 - 10^9$  are also required to match inflationary observables like the amplitude of primordial fluctuations [39].

# A.2.3 Moduli couplings and decay rates

The configuration of the hidden sector D7-stack wrapped around  $\tau_{\text{inf}}$  is the same as the one described in section 4.3. Moreover, also the couplings of the inflaton  $\sigma$  to hidden and visible gauge bosons are still given by (4.9). Hence the ratio  $\Gamma_{\sigma \to \text{vis}}/\Gamma_{\sigma}$  is also still given by (4.10) and the inflaton decay width  $\Gamma_{\sigma}$  takes the same form as (4.14).

On the other hand the light modulus  $\phi_1$  decays mainly into visible sector gauge bosons with decay rate [33, 49]:

$$\Gamma_{\phi_1} \simeq \Gamma_{\phi_1 \to \text{vis}} = \gamma^2 \frac{N_g}{96\pi} \frac{m_{\phi_1}^3}{M_P^2} = \frac{\gamma^2}{8\pi} \frac{m_{\phi_1}^3}{M_P^2} \quad \text{for} \quad N_g = 12 \,, \tag{A.14}$$

where  $\gamma \geq 1$  is a microscopic parameter which depends on the gauge flux on the visible sector D7-stack (in particular  $\gamma = 1$  for a fluxless D7-stack while  $\gamma > 1$  for non-zero

gauge fluxes) [33]. The decay of  $\phi_1$  produces also axionic dark radiation which is however suppressed for  $\gamma > 1$  and gets diluted by the decay of  $\phi_2$ . In what follows we shall therefore neglect  $\Gamma_{\phi_1 \to \text{DR}}$ .

The final modulus to decay is  $\phi_2$  whose main decay channels are [33]:

• Dark radiation bulk axions:

$$\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \text{DR}} = \frac{5}{96\pi} \frac{m_{\phi_2}^3}{M_{\text{P}}^2}, \qquad (A.15)$$

• Visible sector gauge bosons:

$$\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \text{vis}} = \gamma^2 \frac{N_g}{48\pi} \frac{m_{\phi_2}^3}{M_P^2} = \frac{\gamma^2}{4\pi} \frac{m_{\phi_2}^3}{M_P^2} \,, \tag{A.16}$$

where we have set again  $N_g = 12$ .

The amount of axionic dark radiation produced from  $\phi_2$  decay is controlled by the underlying parameter  $\gamma$ :

$$\Delta N_{\rm eff} \simeq 3 \, \frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm DR}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm vis}} \simeq \frac{0.6}{\gamma^2} \,, \tag{A.17}$$

showing how for  $\gamma \geq 1$  this model naturally satisfies present observational bounds since it yields  $\Delta N_{\rm eff} \lesssim 0.6$ .

The relevant quantities to compute the final DM abundance using (A.2) and (A.3) can be derived from the decay widths (A.15) and (A.16) and read:

$$\frac{\Gamma_{\phi_2}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \text{vis}}} = 1 + \frac{5}{24\gamma^2} \,, \tag{A.18}$$

and:

$$T_{\rm R,2} \simeq 0.16\gamma \left(1 + \frac{5}{24\gamma^2}\right)^{1/4} m_{\phi_2} \sqrt{\frac{m_{\phi_2}}{M_{\rm P}}}.$$
 (A.19)

Notice that the decay rates (A.15) and (A.16), together with the inflaton decay width (4.14), also determine, via (A.5), the fractional energy density of DR.

# A.3 Inflationary observables and DM abundance

As in section 5, we start analyzing the cosmology of the model with two moduli by presenting the expression for the total number of e-foldings:

$$N_{\rm e} \simeq 57 + \frac{1}{4} \left[ \ln r - N_{\rm reh} - N_{\phi_1} - N_{\phi_2} + \ln \left( \frac{\rho_{\sigma,\rm start}}{\rho_{\sigma,\rm end}} \right) \right],$$

where  $N_{\rm reh}$  is the duration of the reheating epoch after the end of inflation, while  $N_{\phi_1}$  and  $N_{\phi_2}$  denote respectively the number of e-foldings of the two EMD eras driven by the light moduli  $\phi_1$  and  $\phi_2$ , which look like:

$$N_{\phi_1} \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( Y_{\phi_1}^4 \frac{\Gamma_{\sigma}}{\Gamma_{\phi_1}} \right) \quad , \quad N_{\phi_2} \simeq \frac{2}{3} \ln \left( \left( \frac{Y_{\phi_2}}{Y_{\phi_1}} \right)^4 \frac{\Gamma_{\phi_1}}{\Gamma_{\phi_2}} \right) .$$



**Figure 7**. Points in the  $(W_0, \mathcal{V})$  plane which match the observed amplitude of the density perturbations and DM abundance.

By rewriting  $N_{\rm e}$  in terms of fundamental parameters, we obtain:

$$N_{\rm e} \simeq 58.88 - \frac{1}{6} \ln \left( \frac{Y_{\phi_2}^4 \mathcal{V}^8}{W_0^5 g_s^{3/2} \left| \ln \epsilon \right|^{3/2}} \right),\tag{A.20}$$

where we have set  $\gamma = 1$ . Notice that the total number of e-foldings does not depend on the initial misalignment value of the first modulus.

As in the single modulus scenario, we obtain  $W_0$  as a function of  $\mathcal{V}$  by combining two constraints coming from the amplitude of the primordial scalar fluctuations and the geometrical requirement to have the volume of blow-up modes hierarchically smaller than the overall internal volume. Following the same procedure as in section 5, we then extract the value of  $\mathcal{V}$  from matching the observed DM abundance. Finally, this value of the volume fixes the DM mass for every combination of the underlying parameters. Interestingly, all data points correspond to a DM mass in the same range as in the single modulus case,  $m_{\chi} \simeq 10^{10}-10^{11}$ GeV, with a bias towards smaller values (65% of the data points result in  $m_{\chi} \simeq 10^{10}$ GeV).

In figure 7 we present the points in the  $(W_0, \mathcal{V})$  plane which satisfy all our theoretical and phenomenological conditions. Note that 65% of the initial parameter set reproduces the correct DM abundance. Moreover we were not able to obtain values of  $n_s$  within the  $2\sigma$  range, as each point in figure 7 corresponds to  $n_s$  at the lower end of the  $3\sigma$  range. The qualitative behavior of the underlying parameters  $g_s$ ,  $Y_{\phi_2}$ , and  $\lambda$  is the same as in the single modulus case. Table 2 shows a representative choice of the parameters used to perform a numerical study of the full cosmological evolution in this scenario.

#### A.4 Numerical analysis of cosmological evolution

We obtain the numerical evolution of energy densities for the scenario with two moduli. As in section 5.2, we begin the evolution at  $H \simeq H_{inf}$  with both  $\sigma$  and  $\phi_1$  oscillating. Though

$W_0$	20.4
$\mathcal{V}$	$3 \times 10^6$
Ne	44.4
$N_{\rm reh}$	4.4
$N_{\phi_1}$	14.8
$N_{\phi_2}$	3.9
ns	0.9550
$m_{\sigma}$	$1.1\times 10^{13} {\rm GeV}$
$m_{\phi_1}$	$7.7  imes 10^8 { m GeV}$
$m_{\phi_2}$	$8.3  imes 10^7 { m GeV}$
$m_{3/2}$	$8.9\times 10^{11} {\rm GeV}$
$m_{\chi}$	$7.3  imes 10^{10} { m GeV}$
$c_{\rm hid}$	332.0

**Table 2.** Microscopic parameters  $W_0$  and  $\mathcal{V}$ , the resulting e-folding numbers,  $n_{\rm s}$ , mass scales, and inflaton coupling to hidden degrees of freedom  $c_{\rm hid}$  at a benchmark point that gives the right amplitude of the density perturbations and the correct DM abundance. The input parameters are  $g_s = 0.1$ ,  $Y_{\phi_1} = Y_{\phi_2} = 0.01$ ,  $\lambda = 10^3$ ,  $N_g^{\rm hid} = 12$ , and  $\gamma = 1$ .

 $\phi_2$  begins oscillating shortly after this time, its energy density is subdominant and its initial evolution can be approximated as a matter component without altering the overall evolution. The other energy density components are again highly suppressed initially. The Boltzmann equations for this scenario are (neglecting the tiny production of DR from the decay of  $\phi_1$ ):

$$\frac{d\rho_{\sigma}}{dt} + 3H\rho_{\sigma} = -\Gamma_{\sigma}\,\rho_{\sigma}\,,\tag{A.21}$$

$$\frac{d\rho_{\phi_1}}{dt} + 3H\rho_{\phi_1} = -\Gamma_{\phi_1}\,\rho_{\phi_1}\,,\tag{A.22}$$

$$\frac{d\rho_{\phi_2}}{dt} + 3H\rho_{\phi_2} = -\Gamma_{\phi_2}\,\rho_{\phi_2}\,,\tag{A.23}$$

$$\frac{d\rho_{\rm DR}}{dt} + 4H\rho_{\rm DR} = \Gamma_{\sigma \to \rm DR}\rho_{\sigma} + \Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm DR}\rho_{\phi_2} , \qquad (A.24)$$

$$\frac{d\rho_{\rm R}}{dt} + 4H\rho_{\rm R} = \Gamma_{\sigma \to \rm vis}\rho_{\sigma} + \Gamma_{\phi_1 \to \rm vis}\rho_{\phi_1} + \Gamma_{\phi_2 \to \rm vis}\rho_{\phi_2} \,, \tag{A.25}$$

$$\frac{dn_{\chi}}{dt} + 3Hn_{\chi} = \text{Br}_{\chi}\Gamma_{\sigma}\left(\frac{\rho_{\sigma}}{m_{\sigma}}\right) + \langle\sigma_{\text{ann}}v\rangle\left(n_{\chi,\text{eq}}^2 - n_{\chi}^2\right).$$
(A.26)

A sample numerical solution is shown in figure 8 for the beenhmark point in table 2. The cosmological evolution is very similar to the one-modulus case. The effect of the second, lighter, modulus is to extend the EMD period to lower temperatures. Because the two moduli start with equal misalignments, we have a single extended period of EMD with a brief period of substantial radiation while the lighter modulus dominates, instead of two



**Figure 8**. Energy density evolution of the various components as functions of scale factor in the two-moduli scenario for the benchmark point in table 2.



Figure 9. Visible sector temperature as a function of scale factor in the scenario with two moduli.

EMD periods separated by a RD phase. Figure 9 shows the visible sector temperature as a function of the scale factor, where we have taken the temperature dependence of the relativistic degrees of freedom into account.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

#### References

- G. Bertone, D. Hooper and J. Silk, Particle dark matter: Evidence, candidates and constraints, Phys. Rept. 405 (2005) 279 [hep-ph/0404175] [INSPIRE].
- [2] FERMI-LAT collaboration, Searching for Dark Matter Annihilation from Milky Way Dwarf Spheroidal Galaxies with Six Years of Fermi Large Area Telescope Data, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 231301 [arXiv:1503.02641] [INSPIRE].
- [3] FERMI-LAT and DES collaborations, Searching for Dark Matter Annihilation in Recently Discovered Milky Way Satellites with Fermi-LAT, Astrophys. J. 834 (2017) 110
   [arXiv:1611.03184] [INSPIRE].
- [4] R.K. Leane, T.R. Slatyer, J.F. Beacom and K.C.Y. Ng, GeV-scale thermal WIMPs: Not even slightly ruled out, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 023016 [arXiv:1805.10305] [INSPIRE].
- [5] M. Kamionkowski and M.S. Turner, *Thermal relics: do we know their abundances?*, *Phys. Rev. D* 42 (1990) 3310 [INSPIRE].
- [6] R. Allahverdi et al., The First Three Seconds: a Review of Possible Expansion Histories of the Early Universe, arXiv:2006.16182 [INSPIRE].
- [7] G. Kane, K. Sinha and S. Watson, Cosmological Moduli and the Post-Inflationary Universe: A Critical Review, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 24 (2015) 1530022 [arXiv:1502.07746] [INSPIRE].
- [8] B.S. Acharya, P. Kumar, K. Bobkov, G. Kane, J. Shao and S. Watson, Non-thermal Dark Matter and the Moduli Problem in String Frameworks, JHEP 06 (2008) 064
   [arXiv:0804.0863] [INSPIRE].
- [9] M. Cicoli, K. Dutta, A. Maharana and F. Quevedo, Moduli Vacuum Misalignment and Precise Predictions in String Inflation, JCAP 08 (2016) 006 [arXiv:1604.08512] [INSPIRE].
- [10] H. Baer, K.-Y. Choi, J.E. Kim and L. Roszkowski, Dark matter production in the early Universe: beyond the thermal WIMP paradigm, Phys. Rept. 555 (2015) 1 [arXiv:1407.0017]
   [INSPIRE].
- [11] G.B. Gelmini and P. Gondolo, Neutralino with the right cold dark matter abundance in (almost) any supersymmetric model, Phys. Rev. D 74 (2006) 023510 [hep-ph/0602230]
   [INSPIRE].
- [12] R. Allahverdi, B. Dutta and K. Sinha, Cladogenesis: Baryon-Dark Matter Coincidence from Branchings in Moduli Decay, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 083502 [arXiv:1011.1286] [INSPIRE].
- [13] R. Allahverdi, M. Cicoli, B. Dutta and K. Sinha, Nonthermal dark matter in string compactifications, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 095015 [arXiv:1307.5086] [INSPIRE].
- [14] R. Allahverdi, M. Cicoli, B. Dutta and K. Sinha, Correlation between Dark Matter and Dark Radiation in String Compactifications, JCAP 10 (2014) 002 [arXiv:1401.4364] [INSPIRE].
- [15] R. Kallosh and A.D. Linde, Landscape, the scale of SUSY breaking, and inflation, JHEP 12 (2004) 004 [hep-th/0411011] [INSPIRE].
- [16] R. Blumenhagen, J.P. Conlon, S. Krippendorf, S. Moster and F. Quevedo, SUSY Breaking in Local String/F-Theory Models, JHEP 09 (2009) 007 [arXiv:0906.3297] [INSPIRE].
- [17] L. Aparicio, M. Cicoli, S. Krippendorf, A. Maharana, F. Muia and F. Quevedo, Sequestered de Sitter String Scenarios: Soft-terms, JHEP 11 (2014) 071 [arXiv:1409.1931] [INSPIRE].

- F. Denef and M.R. Douglas, Distributions of flux vacua, JHEP 05 (2004) 072 [hep-th/0404116] [INSPIRE].
- [19] I. Broeckel, M. Cicoli, A. Maharana, K. Singh and K. Sinha, Moduli Stabilisation and the Statistics of SUSY Breaking in the Landscape, JHEP 10 (2020) 015 [arXiv:2007.04327] [INSPIRE].
- [20] K. Griest and M. Kamionkowski, Unitarity Limits on the Mass and Radius of Dark Matter Particles, Phys. Rev. Lett. 64 (1990) 615 [INSPIRE].
- [21] L. Heurtier, Y. Mambrini and M. Pierre, Dark matter interpretation of the ANITA anomalous events, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 095014 [arXiv:1902.04584] [INSPIRE].
- [22] L. Delle Rose, A.E. Faraggi, C. Marzo and J. Rizos, Wilsonian dark matter in string derived Z' model, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 055025 [arXiv:1704.02579] [INSPIRE].
- [23] C. Corianò, A.E. Faraggi and M. Plümacher, Stable superstring relics and ultrahigh-energy cosmic rays, Nucl. Phys. B 614 (2001) 233 [hep-ph/0107053] [INSPIRE].
- [24] M. Kawasaki, T. Moroi and T. Yanagida, Constraint on the reheating temperature from the decay of the Polonyi field, Phys. Lett. B 370 (1996) 52 [hep-ph/9509399] [INSPIRE].
- [25] G.F. Giudice, E.W. Kolb and A. Riotto, Largest temperature of the radiation era and its cosmological implications, Phys. Rev. D 64 (2001) 023508 [hep-ph/0005123] [INSPIRE].
- [26] A.L. Erickcek, The Dark Matter Annihilation Boost from Low-Temperature Reheating, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 103505 [arXiv:1504.03335] [INSPIRE].
- [27] T. Moroi and L. Randall, Wino cold dark matter from anomaly mediated SUSY breaking, Nucl. Phys. B 570 (2000) 455 [hep-ph/9906527] [INSPIRE].
- [28] B.S. Acharya, G. Kane, S. Watson and P. Kumar, A Non-thermal WIMP Miracle, Phys. Rev. D 80 (2009) 083529 [arXiv:0908.2430] [INSPIRE].
- [29] B. Dutta, L. Leblond and K. Sinha, Mirage in the Sky: Non-thermal Dark Matter, Gravitino Problem, and Cosmic Ray Anomalies, Phys. Rev. D 80 (2009) 035014 [arXiv:0904.3773] [INSPIRE].
- [30] M. Cicoli, J.P. Conlon and F. Quevedo, Dark radiation in LARGE volume models, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 043520 [arXiv:1208.3562] [INSPIRE].
- [31] T. Higaki and F. Takahashi, Dark Radiation and Dark Matter in Large Volume Compactifications, JHEP 11 (2012) 125 [arXiv:1208.3563] [INSPIRE].
- [32] M. Cicoli and F. Muia, General Analysis of Dark Radiation in Sequestered String Models, JHEP 12 (2015) 152 [arXiv:1511.05447] [INSPIRE].
- [33] M. Cicoli and G.A. Piovano, Reheating and Dark Radiation after Fibre Inflation, JCAP 02 (2019) 048 [arXiv:1809.01159] [INSPIRE].
- [34] A.R. Liddle and S.M. Leach, How long before the end of inflation were observable perturbations produced?, Phys. Rev. D 68 (2003) 103503 [astro-ph/0305263] [INSPIRE].
- [35] T. Rehagen and G.B. Gelmini, Low reheating temperatures in monomial and binomial inflationary potentials, JCAP 06 (2015) 039 [arXiv:1504.03768] [INSPIRE].
- [36] D. Roest, Universality classes of inflation, JCAP 01 (2014) 007 [arXiv:1309.1285] [INSPIRE].

- [37] PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2018 results. X. Constraints on inflation, Astron. Astrophys.
   641 (2020) A10 [arXiv:1807.06211] [INSPIRE].
- [38] R. Allahverdi, K. Dutta and A. Maharana, Constraining Non-thermal Dark Matter by CMB, JCAP 10 (2018) 038 [arXiv:1808.02659] [INSPIRE].
- [39] J.P. Conlon and F. Quevedo, Kähler moduli inflation, JHEP 01 (2006) 146 [hep-th/0509012] [INSPIRE].
- [40] K. Becker, M. Becker, M. Haack and J. Louis, Supersymmetry breaking and alpha-prime corrections to flux induced potentials, JHEP 06 (2002) 060 [hep-th/0204254] [INSPIRE].
- [41] R. Blumenhagen, M. Cvetič, S. Kachru and T. Weigand, D-Brane Instantons in Type II Orientifolds, Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 59 (2009) 269 [arXiv:0902.3251] [INSPIRE].
- [42] V. Balasubramanian, P. Berglund, J.P. Conlon and F. Quevedo, Systematics of moduli stabilisation in Calabi-Yau flux compactifications, JHEP 03 (2005) 007 [hep-th/0502058]
   [INSPIRE].
- [43] M. Cicoli, J.P. Conlon and F. Quevedo, General Analysis of LARGE Volume Scenarios with String Loop Moduli Stabilisation, JHEP 10 (2008) 105 [arXiv:0805.1029] [INSPIRE].
- [44] R. Blumenhagen, S. Moster and E. Plauschinn, Moduli Stabilisation versus Chirality for MSSM like Type IIB Orientifolds, JHEP 01 (2008) 058 [arXiv:0711.3389] [INSPIRE].
- [45] S. Kachru, R. Kallosh, A.D. Linde and S.P. Trivedi, de Sitter vacua in string theory, Phys. Rev. D 68 (2003) 046005 [hep-th/0301240] [INSPIRE].
- [46] M. Cicoli, F. Quevedo and R. Valandro, de Sitter from T-branes, JHEP 03 (2016) 141 [arXiv:1512.04558] [INSPIRE].
- [47] M. Cicoli, A. Maharana, F. Quevedo and C.P. Burgess, de Sitter String Vacua from Dilaton-dependent Non-perturbative Effects, JHEP 06 (2012) 011 [arXiv:1203.1750]
   [INSPIRE].
- [48] D. Gallego, M.C.D. Marsh, B. Vercnocke and T. Wrase, A New Class of de Sitter Vacua in Type IIB Large Volume Compactifications, JHEP 10 (2017) 193 [arXiv:1707.01095] [INSPIRE].
- [49] M. Cicoli and A. Mazumdar, Reheating for Closed String Inflation, JCAP 09 (2010) 025 [arXiv:1005.5076] [INSPIRE].
- [50] M. Cicoli and A. Mazumdar, Inflation in string theory: A Graceful exit to the real world, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 063527 [arXiv:1010.0941] [INSPIRE].
- [51] C.P. Burgess, M. Cicoli, M. Gomez-Reino, F. Quevedo, G. Tasinato and I. Zavala, Non-standard primordial fluctuations and nonGaussianity in string inflation, JHEP 08 (2010) 045 [arXiv:1005.4840] [INSPIRE].
- [52] J.P. Conlon, S.S. AbdusSalam, F. Quevedo and K. Suruliz, Soft SUSY Breaking Terms for Chiral Matter in IIB String Compactifications, JHEP 01 (2007) 032 [hep-th/0610129]
   [INSPIRE].
- [53] S.P. Martin and J.D. Wells, Chiral symmetry breaking and effective Lagrangians for softly broken supersymmetric QCD, Phys. Rev. D 58 (1998) 115013 [hep-th/9801157] [INSPIRE].
- [54] M. Cicoli, M. Goodsell, J. Jaeckel and A. Ringwald, Testing String Vacua in the Lab: From a Hidden CMB to Dark Forces in Flux Compactifications, JHEP 07 (2011) 114 [arXiv:1103.3705] [INSPIRE].

- [55] PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2018 results. VI. Cosmological parameters, Astron. Astrophys.
   641 (2020) A6 [arXiv:1807.06209] [INSPIRE].
- [56] N. Arkani-Hamed, S. Dimopoulos, G.F. Giudice and A. Romanino, Aspects of split supersymmetry, Nucl. Phys. B 709 (2005) 3 [hep-ph/0409232] [INSPIRE].
- [57] K. Harigaya and K. Mukaida, Thermalization after/during Reheating, JHEP 05 (2014) 006 [arXiv:1312.3097] [INSPIRE].
- [58] K. Mukaida and M. Yamada, Thermalization Process after Inflation and Effective Potential of Scalar Field, JCAP 02 (2016) 003 [arXiv:1506.07661] [INSPIRE].
- [59] R. Allahverdi and M. Drees, Thermalization after inflation and production of massive stable particles, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 063513 [hep-ph/0205246] [INSPIRE].
- [60] K. Harigaya, M. Kawasaki, K. Mukaida and M. Yamada, Dark Matter Production in Late Time Reheating, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 083532 [arXiv:1402.2846] [INSPIRE].
- [61] M.A.G. Garcia and M.A. Amin, Prethermalization production of dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 103504 [arXiv:1806.01865] [INSPIRE].
- [62] K. Harigaya, K. Mukaida and M. Yamada, Dark Matter Production during the Thermalization Era, JHEP 07 (2019) 059 [arXiv:1901.11027] [INSPIRE].
- [63] R. Allahverdi and J.K. Osiński, Nonthermal dark matter from modified early matter domination, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 083517 [arXiv:1812.10522] [INSPIRE].
- [64] L.E. Ibáñez, A.N. Schellekens and A.M. Uranga, Instanton Induced Neutrino Majorana Masses in CFT Orientifolds with MSSM-like spectra, JHEP 06 (2007) 011 [arXiv:0704.1079] [INSPIRE].
- [65] M. Cicoli, C. Mayrhofer and R. Valandro, Moduli Stabilisation for Chiral Global Models, JHEP 02 (2012) 062 [arXiv:1110.3333] [INSPIRE].
- [66] M. Cicoli, S. Krippendorf, C. Mayrhofer, F. Quevedo and R. Valandro, *D-Branes at del Pezzo Singularities: Global Embedding and Moduli Stabilisation*, *JHEP* 09 (2012) 019 [arXiv:1206.5237] [INSPIRE].
- [67] M. Cicoli, S. Krippendorf, C. Mayrhofer, F. Quevedo and R. Valandro, D3/D7 Branes at Singularities: Constraints from Global Embedding and Moduli Stabilisation, JHEP 07 (2013) 150 [arXiv:1304.0022] [INSPIRE].
- [68] M. Cicoli, D. Klevers, S. Krippendorf, C. Mayrhofer, F. Quevedo and R. Valandro, Explicit de Sitter Flux Vacua for Global String Models with Chiral Matter, JHEP 05 (2014) 001 [arXiv:1312.0014] [INSPIRE].
- [69] M. Cicoli, D. Ciupke, V.A. Diaz, V. Guidetti, F. Muia and P. Shukla, *Chiral Global Embedding of Fibre Inflation Models*, JHEP 11 (2017) 207 [arXiv:1709.01518] [INSPIRE].
- M. Cicoli, I. Garcia-Etxebarria, C. Mayrhofer, F. Quevedo, P. Shukla and R. Valandro, *Global Orientifolded Quivers with Inflation*, *JHEP* 11 (2017) 134 [arXiv:1706.06128] [INSPIRE].
- [71] L. Hui, J.P. Ostriker, S. Tremaine and E. Witten, Ultralight scalars as cosmological dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 043541 [arXiv:1610.08297] [INSPIRE].
- [72] P. Svrček and E. Witten, Axions In String Theory, JHEP 06 (2006) 051 [hep-th/0605206]
   [INSPIRE].

- [73] J.P. Conlon, The QCD axion and moduli stabilisation, JHEP 05 (2006) 078
   [hep-th/0602233] [INSPIRE].
- [74] M. Cicoli, K. Dutta and A. Maharana, N-flation with Hierarchically Light Axions in String Compactifications, JCAP 08 (2014) 012 [arXiv:1401.2579] [INSPIRE].
- [75] A. Arvanitaki, S. Dimopoulos, S. Dubovsky, N. Kaloper and J. March-Russell, String Axiverse, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 123530 [arXiv:0905.4720] [INSPIRE].
- [76] M. Cicoli, M. Goodsell and A. Ringwald, The type IIB string axiverse and its low-energy phenomenology, JHEP 10 (2012) 146 [arXiv:1206.0819] [INSPIRE].
- [77] C.P. Burgess, M. Cicoli, D. Ciupke, S. Krippendorf and F. Quevedo, UV Shadows in EFTs: Accidental Symmetries, Robustness and No-Scale Supergravity, Fortsch. Phys. 68 (2020) 2000076 [arXiv:2006.06694] [INSPIRE].
- [78] M. Berg, M. Haack and B. Körs, String loop corrections to Kähler potentials in orientifolds, JHEP 11 (2005) 030 [hep-th/0508043] [INSPIRE].
- [79] M. Berg, M. Haack and E. Pajer, Jumping Through Loops: On Soft Terms from Large Volume Compactifications, JHEP 09 (2007) 031 [arXiv:0704.0737] [INSPIRE].
- [80] M. Cicoli, J.P. Conlon and F. Quevedo, Systematics of String Loop Corrections in Type IIB Calabi-Yau Flux Compactifications, JHEP 01 (2008) 052 [arXiv:0708.1873] [INSPIRE].
- [81] M. Cicoli, C.P. Burgess and F. Quevedo, Fibre Inflation: Observable Gravity Waves from IIB String Compactifications, JCAP 03 (2009) 013 [arXiv:0808.0691] [INSPIRE].